WHEN TERRORISTS Come home

The Need for Rehabilitating and Reintegrating America's Convicted Jihadists

Jesse Morton Mitchell D. Silber



FOREWORD

To "When Terrorists Come Home: The Need For Rehabilitating and Reintegrating America's Convicted Jihadists"

uropean countries may have produced more ISIS, al-Qaeda and other extremist group followers per capita than has the United States, but the number of terrorists currently incarcerated in America is significant, raising potentially daunting public safety questions.

Since 2001, the U.S. government has prosecuted more than 400 jihadist terrorists. While a few will spend the rest of their lives in prison, the overwhelming majority will not. In the next five years alone, 61 terror convicts —almost a quarter of those now incarcerated, with an average age of 27—will complete their sentences and re-enter society.

It is difficult to predict future behavior with precision. However, historically high recidivism rates of violent U.S. offenders in general raises the specter of a potentially deadly counterterrorism challenge for which our country may be ill-prepared.

Yet today, there is no formal prison rehabilitation or re-entry program for convicted terrorists in the U.S., despite America's leadership role in encouraging and funding anti-radicalization programs around the world.

In this insightful and thought-provoking report, Jesse Morton and Mitch Silber detail and analyze ongoing rehabilitation and re-entry programs in the United Kingdom, Canada, Australia, France and Denmark. They build a strong case for the establishment of a cost-effective and rigorously evaluated program in the United States that is tailored to local circumstances and modeled on those currently in place for gang members, drug and alcohol abusers and domestic violence offenders.

Morton and Silber bring unique personal experiences to their scholarship and the difficulty of guiding jihadists away from the ideologies and circumstances that fueled their desire to carry out violent acts. Morton was a former recruiter for al-Qaeda and served time in prison. Silber ran a team of NYPD intelligence officers who tracked down and helped prosecute Morton, who was released from prison early for his cooperation with the law enforcement.

Much more than simply a dispassionate academic research exercise, the report is enriched by Morton's descriptions of his personal challenges and interviews with current and former terrorist convicts, some of whom remain bitter and dangerous, while others attempt a new path and struggle with stigmatization, rejection, stress and lack of support.

The authors modestly state that their aim is to "begin the conversation among policymakers, government officials, federal prosecutors, prison authorities and counterterrorism practitioners before more violent extremist offenders are released in the U.S." It is much more—a call to action that should be heeded now at the highest levels of our government.

- Ambassador Mark D. Wallace and Fran F. Townsend, Counter Extremism Project

THERE IS A VERY SIMPLE AND IMMUTABLE 'IRON LAW OF IMPRISONMENT': EXCEPT FOR THOSE WHO DIE IN PRISON, EVERYONE WHO GOES TO PRISON ULTIMATELY RETURNS HOME."

CONTENT

FOREWORD	2
WHEN TERRORISTS COME HOME	6
KEY FINDINGS	7
INTRODUCTION	9
PURPOSE AND GOALS	10
ORGANIZATION OF THE STUDY	11
SECTION I The Need for Tailored Rehabilitation and Re-Entry Services for Violent Extremist Offenders in the United States Calls To Action	
SECTION II	14
Prison System and Rehabilitation	
Current Bureau of Prisons (BOP) CT Infrastructure and Programs	
The Unique Dynamics of the American Prison System: Radicalization Incubator or Venue for Deradicalization Programs?	15
Combating Radicalization in the System	17
Implement a Mandatory Deradicalization Program?	19
Implementing a Voluntary Deradicalization Program	20
SECTION III.	22
Post-Release – Re-Entry and Reintegration	
Re-Entry and Supervised Release Policy	23
Re-Entry Services for Violent Extremist Offenders	
Preparing for Future Employment	25
Mental Health	
Dealing with Stigmatization	
Family and Housing	27

IV. RECOMMENDATIONS	29
Program Design	29
APPENDIX A	37
APPENDIX B	38
APPENDIX C	40
Second Chance Program	40
How the Program Works	40
APPENDIX D	41
NOTES	43

WHEN TERRORISTS COME HOME:

The Need For Rehabilitating and Reintegrating America's Convicted Jihadists

he United States Government (USG) has prosecuted more than 400 jihadist terrorists since 9/11.² While several of those convicted will spend the rest of their lives in prison, the overwhelming majority will one day re-enter society. In fact, over the next five years, nearly a quarter of the United States' terror convicts will complete their terms of imprisonment.³ Moreover, since the average age of those charged with ISIS-related crimes is only 27,⁴ they will be released back into American society with a long life to live. This raises a critical and little examined question regarding U.S. counterterrorism strategy: what is being done in U.S. prisons to prepare this growing and unique segment of the prison population for re-entry into society?⁵

To further complicate the scenario, these individuals, who were at violent odds with American society, will face the complex process of reintegrating against the strong headwinds of extraordinarily high recidivism rates for those that were previously imprisoned. A 2016 United States Sentencing Commission study calculated that federal prisoners have a 44.7 percent re-arrest rate after five years.⁶ At 76.6 percent, that number is much higher for state prisoners. While the re-offender rate for violent extremist offenders appears to be much lower,⁷ it is worth considering that, in 2010, the Director of National Intelligence assessed that approximately 20 percent of former Guantanamo Bay detainees were suspected of re-engaging in terrorist or insurgent activities,⁸ a figure confirmed by the Obama administration.⁹ Thus, the recidivism rate among violent extremist offenders within the U.S. is unlikely to be zero. And, if terrorists go back to their original activity after prison, the damage they could to do is likely to be much higher than by ordinary offenders.

While several programs for violent extremists have emerged across the globe in the last few years,¹⁰ to date, there exists no formal national rehabilitation and re-entry program for convicted terrorists in the United States and little, if any, developed infrastructure to support individuals upon their release.¹¹ Rather, analysts have suggested that the Federal Bureau of Prisons (BOP) has "been content to apply whatever programs it has in place for the general criminal population to the population of terrorism-related convicts."¹²

This scenario invites at least a few questions: should the United States be doing more to rehabilitate violent extremists and prepare them for re-entry? After all, there are domestic re-entry programs for gang members both during their imprisonment and post-release; they arguably pose less of a threat to society than former terrorists, yet there are no programs in place for terrorists.

If so, what might be implemented? With many already released and many more to follow, how does the United States prepare for the day convicted terrorism-related offenders return to the streets of America?

KEY FINDINGS

- The United States will soon be facing a new counterterrorism challenge, one that it is currently unprepared for. At least 61 individuals with terrorism-related convictions will be released from prison between 2018 and 2024. Because this data was collated in the midst of the rise in criminal cases related to ISIS, many of which are pending trial or sentencing, the numbers are likely to tally even higher.
- The recidivism rate among violent extremist offenders within the United States is unlikely to be zero. While the re-offender rate for violent extremist offenders appears to be much lower than among other federal prisoners,¹³ in 2010 the Director of National Intelligence assessed that 25 percent of former Guantanamo Bay detainees were confirmed or suspected of re-engaging in terrorist or insurgent activities.¹⁴
- Unlike other areas of the world,¹⁵ to date, the United States has neither established a formal rehabilitation and re-entry program for convicted terrorists nor developed infrastructures to support individuals upon their release.
- Rehabilitation and re-entry for violent extremist offenders is not a Countering Violent Extremism (CVE) "hugging a terrorist" program. Rather, it is sober and necessary element of a national counterterrorism strategy that seeks to reduce the chance of terrorist recidivism.
- United States policy goals should be to create and implement a program that fosters successful rehabilitation and reentry for violent extremist offenders.

Rehabilitation is seen as a purposeful, planned intervention, which aims to change characteristics of the offender (attitudes, cognitive skills and processes, personality or mental health, and social, educational or vocational skills) that are believed to be the cause of the individual's criminal behavior, with the intention to reduce the chance that the individual will re-offend.

Reentry is understood as a safe transition to the community, by which the individual proceeds to live a law-abiding life following his or her release and acquires attitudes and behaviors that generally lead to productive functioning in society.

The USG (most likely the Department of Justice's Federal Bureau of Prisons and the U.S. Probation and Pretrial Services System) should pilot a voluntary, in prison/out of prison rehabilitation and reintegration program tailored for former violent extremist offenders in significant advance of their release dates to reduce the likelihood of recidivism.

- We endorse utilizing pre-existing infrastructure, policy and practice to develop similar in-prison initiatives tailored to serve the unique needs of violent extremist offenders. More specifically, utilizing proven elements from both 'gang dropout' programs and the Residential Drug and Alcohol Program (RDAP) will be the easiest programs to adapt to create a supportive in-prison environment conducive to cementing disengagement from violence, promoting deradicalization and preparing the inmates for reentry to society.
- There is an important role for community organizations to play complementing and supporting the work of governmental entities. Apart from coordinating care with localized reentry and reintegration service providers, the community-led program should also provide in-house mentoring and support services aiming to reinforce disengagement, promote deradicalization, reduce stigmatization and protect the public.

INTRODUCTION

O n July 5, 2011, 15-year-old Mohammad Hassan Khalid was arrested by the FBI at his suburban home in Montgomery County, Maryland, for his role in an international terror plot that targeted Lars Vilks, a Swedish cartoonist that caricatured the prophet Muhammad as a dog.¹⁶ Khalid remains the youngest person ever charged for terrorism on U.S. soil. He was sentenced to five years in prison with three years of supervised release on April 17, 2012.¹⁷

Diagnosed with autism spectrum disorder after the arrest, Khalid reports that he "had fallen prey to Islamist ideology and voluntarily relinquished the American Dream for the charismatic appeal of online extremists and terrorist groups."¹⁸ On December 12, 2015, Khalid was released.¹⁹ He'd spent nearly five years in federal prison and another year and a half in immigration detention.²⁰

Like every other prisoner with a terrorism-related conviction, Khalid had no access to a formal rehabilitation program or intervention. Nevertheless, he maintains that he "needed the hard reality of prison to come to terms with my past, to accept the present, and still come out in the future as a stronger and better person."²¹ While in juvenile detention he worked with staff to alter his perspectives and learned how to empathize with others.

When he turned 18, Khalid was moved into Federal Bureau of Prisons (BOP) custody. From there, he continued his trek out of jihadist extremism but reports, "This was easier said than done. Though the prison administrators failed to provide me with opportunities available to others for mental health treatment and therapy, I was nonetheless able to maintain my sense of self and not allow disappointments to thwart my hopes for a better future."²²

His reentry was perhaps even more difficult. "Uncertainty is as much part of the reintegration process as is the skepticism whether one's commitment to the extremist ideology has really been shattered," he explains. Upon release, Khalid struggled with stigmatization, "the pain of rejection," difficulty finding employment and a great deal of remorse, stress and anxiety.²³ There also was no post-release program or initiative to address Khalid's particular needs after his release.²⁴ Fortunately, he was put in touch with Quilliam, a U.K.-based counter-extremism organization then expanding into North America. Quilliam North America's executive officer was able to provide independent support and counsel, and today Khalid is in school and wants to become a U.S. citizen and cyber-security professional.²⁵

Khalid's re-entry seems successful, but the cases of many others coming behind him may not prove as positive. For example, Khalid's co-conspirator, Colleen LaRose, known colloquially as Jihad Jane, was released to residential re-entry center on August 4, 2018.²⁶ LaRose was arrested in March 2010 and ultimately sentenced to 10 years for conspiracy to commit murder and provide material support for terrorism, among other charges.²⁷ It was about LaRose's case that Anwar al-Awlaki, the radical Yemeni-American al-Qaeda propagandist killed in a 2011 drone strike in Yemen, notoriously stated that, "Jihad is becoming as American as apple pie and as British as afternoon tea."²⁸ Unlike Khalid, LaRose's views hardly differ from those she held prior to her incarceration. In correspondence with the authors as she prepared for release, LaRose revealed that she still believes, "If you don't support the Brothers that are in the fields fighting then you support the kaffir."²⁹ These individual anecdotes underscore a mostly unrecognized and ill-addressed issue facing policymakers and the public.

PURPOSE AND GOALS

S ince al-Qaeda carried out the horrendous suicide hijackings on September 11, 2001, the number of terrorism-related arrests in America has increased significantly. From 2001 to 2008, 100 jihadists were charged, but more than 330 have been prosecuted over the last decade.³⁰ Since March of 2014, when the first arrest for an ISIS-related case was made, over 160 individuals have been charged in ISIS-related cases.³¹ Meanwhile, a tally from non-ISIS jihadist arrests from 2011-2016 adds another 79 non-ISIS related prosecutions.³²

More than 80 terrorism-related offenders, including those that were deported or sentenced only to probation, have already returned to society after a terrorism-related conviction.³³ U.S. Congressional Research Service data collected in 2015 documented that at least 61 individuals with terrorism-related convictions will be released between 2018 and 2024.³⁴ Because this data was collated in the midst of the rise in criminal cases related to ISIS, many of which are pending trial or sentencing, the numbers are likely to tally even higher.

The lack of rehabilitation and reintegration-oriented programming elevates concern for recidivism. Indeed, recidivism for violent extremist offenders, whether in the commission of violence or even re-engagement with extremist networks, could have deadly ramifications. That is why this important issue must be addressed now.

Media,³⁵ policymakers³⁶ and counterterrorism experts³⁷ have stressed a need to address this issue. Yet, to date, no realistic or concrete proposition of just what such a program or set of programs might look like and how they might operate has been put forward.

The aim of this study is to address that need and begin the conversation among policymakers, government officials, federal prosecutors, prison authorities and counterterrorism practitioners before more violent extremist offenders are released in the U.S.

This report provides a thorough review of the policy and academic literature related to the rehabilitation and reintegration of violent extremist offenders from both American and international sources. We have also conducted interviews with and received input from current and former government officials, counterextremism professionals, academics and others.

Moreover, uniquely, we have included the content of interviews conducted with 10 violent extremist offenders in the United States still serving time but set for release in the near term, as well as those who have already been released and are reintegrating.³⁸ These include coauthor Jesse Morton, Bryant Neal Vinas, Shaker Masri, Heather Coffman, Muhammad Hassan Khalid, Yousef al-Khattab, Colleen LaRose and three

10

individuals who wish to remain anonymous. Additionally, Tania Joya, whose ex-husband went on to become a senior ISIS member but served time in a U.S. prison beforehand, gave valuable input into her ex-husband's experiences, both in prison and after he returned home.

Although we understand that terrorism can just as easily be perpetrated by left- and right-wing violent extremists, for this paper we concentrate on jihadists, given our expertise and experience on violent extremist offenders who were mobilized to action by al-Qaeda, ISIS and other violent jihadi-Salafi movements. Nevertheless, it is our full intention to advance recommendations that would apply to violent extremist offenders in general, regardless of the ideology that motivates them, with the understanding that there may need to be some specificity in matching programs to the nature of the threat.

ORGANIZATION OF THE STUDY

In Section I, The Need for Tailored Rehabilitation and Re-Entry Services for Violent Extremist Offenders in the United States, we ask and attempt to answer the question of whether there need be programs created that are tailored for both the in-prison rehabilitation and post-prison re-entry for violent extremist offenders in the United States.

In Section II, Prison System and Rehabilitation, we provide an overview of the system within the Federal Bureau of Prisons that governs the handling of violent extremist offenders as well as a review of existing programs³⁹ that may serve as a basis upon which additional tailored rehabilitation programs may be modeled.

In Section III, Post-Prison Re-Entry, we ask similar questions with regard to the need for tailored postreleasere-entry and reintegration services. We pull from a multidisciplinary dive into the realm of re-entry and reintegration and the interviews of those that have already returned to society to determine that a re-entry program for terrorism-related offenders returning to society is not only warranted, but imperative.

In Section IV, Recommendations, we utilize the cumulative results of our research and the coauthors' unique expertise to pose recommendations and outline the core components for a proposed re-entry and reintegration initiative. Those recommendations are formulated through a theory-driven⁴⁰ lens (see Appendix A) that makes them appropriate for practical conversation and configuration and near-term implementation.

The report has been written for policymakers, government officials, federal prosecutors, prison authorities and counterterrorism practitioners. It aims to further advance the conversation, away from merely highlighting a need and toward posing practical solutions and pathways to action.

SECTION I.

The Need for Tailored Rehabilitation and Re-Entry Services for Violent Extremist Offenders in the United States

For the province of the prison system and to society at large.⁴² In the decade since, the literature on de- or counter-radicalization has evolved, first drawing crucial distinctions between disengagement⁴³ (turning away from violence) and deradicalization (a more cognitive process), then shifting to a broader rehabilitation and reintegration paradigm, while slowly shifting from the purely conceptual and theoretical to the more technical, attempting to answer questions about how to design, develop and evaluate outcomes.

Yet, there remains a dearth of rigorous research. A literature review that focused on the evaluation of programsaimed at preventing radicalization or deradicalization between 1990 and June 2014 found that primary qualitative or quantitative empirical data was present in just 12 percent of over 100 studies.⁴⁴ We might say things are improving; a more recent review of countering violent extremism (CVE) literature and program evaluation documented that 50 percent of reviewed studies have been published in 2016 or 2017.⁴⁵

Current concerns for the threat foreign fighter returnees pose have pushed the need for effective rehabilitation and reintegration programming to the forefront; this while the number of attacks and attempted attacks carried about by homegrown violent extremists in the West has increased.⁴⁶ Nevertheless, it remains infeasible to base a deradicalization program for any given locality on adequate evidence-based practices from the start. As we will see, that is particularly true in the United States.

After a sweeping review of the literature, we adopted definitions for key terms most relevant to this paper from a 2012 publication for the International Centre for Counter-Terrorism by Tinka Veldhuis, a terrorism researcher and specialist in deradicalization programming at the Netherlands Institute of International Relations. As she explains:

[R]ehabilitation is seen as a purposeful, planned intervention, which aims to change characteristics of the offender (attitudes, cognitive skills and processes, personality or mental health, and social, educational or vocational skills) that are believed to be the cause of the individual's criminal behavior, with the intention to reduce the chance that the individual will re-offend. Moreover, reintegration is understood as a safe transition to the community, by which the individual proceeds to live a law-abiding life following his or her release and acquires attitudes and behaviors that generally lead to productive functioning in society.⁴⁷

An element that may be part of the rehabilitation process is deradicalization, defined as:

De-radicalization is fundamentally a psychological and cognitive process by which the individual experiences a fundamental change in understanding and belief. However, de-radicalization does not necessarily go hand in hand with disengagement.⁴⁸

These two terms, rehabilitation and deradicalization, are, in an ideal world, the ultimate goals of the incarceration of violent extremists. As the Rome Memorandum on Good Practices for Rehabilitation and Reintegration of Violent Extremist Offenders highlights:

[W]hile prisons have at times been environments where violent extremism has festered, the prison setting can also present opportunities for positive change – serving as a place where the tide of violent radicalism can be reversed. Prisoners live in a controlled environment, where the negative influences from their past which pushed them toward violent extremism can be minimized. They can instead be surrounded by persons who encourage them to pursue a more positive path. There are examples of individuals who entered prison as extremists, were rehabilitated and were then released as enthusiastic messengers against violent extremist philosophies.⁴⁹

For the purposes of this study, we will examine the current possibility for the development of both (a) a tailored in-prison rehabilitation program for violent extremist offenders that prepares them for re-entry as (b) the merits and potential options for deradicalization-minded in-prison programs for violent extremist offenders. Separately, but complementary and essential to the in-prison programs would be re-entry programs devoted to those who have already been released from prison in order to protect the public and raise the prospects of their successful reintegration back into society.

CALLS TO ACTION

The question of whether the U.S. government needs an American in-prison rehabilitation program and a subsequent re-entry program has been a topic of increasing discussion and criticism.

John Carlin, the Obama administration Justice Department's top national security official, lamented at a public appearance in 2015 that while there is help to re-acclimate gang members or domestic violence offenders, there is no similar effort aimed at terrorism-related convicts. "We don't have the same resources in place now of established groups in the community, nonprofit groups who have an expertise in this area - and it's where we need one," Carlin said.⁵⁰

In March 2017, the Washington Institute for Near East Policy issued a comprehensive review on preventing and countering violent extremism to advise the Trump administration. In it, they highlighted the lack of disengagement or rehabilitation programs within the BOP and "urgent need to develop P/CVE programs within the U.S. prison system, especially given the high number of individuals convicted of terrorism-related offenses who are due to be released from prison within the next few years."⁵¹

In a February 2018 report on Americans that traveled or attempted to travel to Syria and Iraq over recent years by the George Washington University Program on Extremism, the authors, Alexander Meleagrou-Hitchens, Seamus Hughes and Clifford Bennett advocate for a program for jihadist inmates in the U.S. federal prison system noting:

Currently, there are no deradicalization and disengagement programs targeted towards incarcerated terrorists in the U.S. federal prison system. In this regard, the U.S. lags behind many Western nations and must make such programs a priority. The alternative—allowing individuals convicted of terrorism-

related offenses to serve out sentences without any deradicalization programming—is a band-aid solution that relies solely on the deterrent effect of prison sentences.⁵²

The report further explained that the development of such programs "should be regarded as a priority," and that "without these programs, incarcerated travelers have few incentives to renege on their beliefs, and may attempt to build networks in prison or radicalize other prisoners."⁵³

Dr. John Horgan, an academic specialist in psychological issues in terrorism and political violence at the Georgia State University, explains:

There's no question in my mind, the United States urgently requires rehabilitation and reintegration programming efforts. We are significantly behind the progress being made in other countries on this front, and it reflects just how stagnant our approaches to counterterrorism have become. There's a view held by some that rehabilitation is a 'soft' approach to terrorism. I don't see it like that. It is a smart way to work on reducing the risk of recidivism, and on working with former terrorist offenders to prevent future violence committed by others. We are behind, and we need to catch up.⁵⁴

Others have taken a more cautious approach, advocating for "research into the evidence base for the development of programs within the correctional system for rehabilitation and reintegration of violent extremist offenders would constitute a worthwhile investment,"⁵⁵ but not explicitly endorsing the absolute need for such protocol.

Our review led to the conclusion that it is most important to design CVE programs and initiatives so that they are tailored to localized circumstances and can be evaluated rigorously. The importance of this becomes ever clearer when the complexities of the U.S. prison system and the threat posed by jihadist extremism are considered with some detail.

SECTION II. *Prison System and Rehabilitation*

CURRENT BUREAU OF PRISONS (BOP) CT INFRASTRUCTURE AND PROGRAMS

he Federal Bureau of Prisons (BOP) is a United States federal law enforcement agency. A subdivision of the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ), the BOP is responsible for the administration of the federal prison system. The system handles inmates who have violated, or are accused of violating, federal law.⁵⁶

For its part, the BOP has put together a robust and competent counterterrorism infrastructure that includes an administrator and assistant administrator to oversee collaboration and communication between BOP Liaisons such as the National Joint Terrorism Task Force at the FBI⁵⁷ and the BOP's Counter Terrorism Unit (CTU). Their mission is to "identify and validate terrorist offenders in custody, provide translation and transcription services, monitor and analyze the terrorist offenders communications, produce intelligence products which enable staff to make informed decisions, develop and provide relevant counter terrorism training, and to coordinate and liaise with intelligence communities."⁵⁸ In addition, the CTU has access to the complete communication and behavioral record of violent extremist offenders, understands the innerworkings of the federal prison system. Additionally, the CTU has a better vantage of the Muslim community within it and is more conscious of additional hindrances, such as ethical dilemmas and financial restraints external specialists may be less aware of.

Given that so few former terrorists have been close to release for so long, in the wake of September 11, 2001, and the subsequent arrests that have followed over the years, it is not surprising that the BOP's CTU prioritized counterterrorism and intelligence and did not make special preparations for the nearly 100 violent extremist offenders who will be released in the next five years.

According to the BOP, its current re-entry and reintegration programs are sufficient, and those convicted of terrorism-related offenses have access to the necessary job training, education and substance abuse treatment that all inmates can utilize (participation in these programs is voluntary).⁵⁹ Moreover, the BOP asserts that it already works to ensure radical ideas aren't being spread in prisons. However, none of these programs are custom-made for the relatively small population of violent extremist offenders and that is a crucial gap to fill. Nevertheless, the principle consideration that guides the BOP and must precede the development of any intervention is "do no harm."⁶⁰

Within this context, our research, consultations and correspondence sought a nuanced grasp of the complex issues and constraints that surround the potential development and implementation of rehabilitation and reintegration programming in the unique U.S. arena. Addressing these issues requires particularized knowledge. While it is relatively easy to suggest that there should be a deradicalization-minded initiative, determining just what such an initiative would look like is much more complicated.

THE UNIQUE DYNAMICS OF THE AMERICAN PRISON SYSTEM:

Radicalization Incubator or Venue for Deradicalization Programs?

Our research identified several salient variables crucial to considering the need for, and feasibility of, rehabilitation and reintegration programming for America's terrorism-related offenders. Many of the issues are similar to those that confront other Western governments, such as questions about how to house terrorist inmates, whether deradicalization programming should be coerced or voluntary, civil liberty concerns associated with addressing ideas as opposed to behavior and others such as public controversy, resistance to CVE and funding allocation.

One thing is certain: every rehabilitation and reintegration program needs to be particularized for local conditions.⁶¹ As the Global Counterterrorism Forum's (GCTF) Rome Memorandum on Good Practices for Rehabilitation and Reintegration describes it, programs "must be tailored to the local conditions, cultures, and legal traditions."⁶²

Many countries have implemented rehabilitation and reintegration programming in recent years.⁶³ However, while they share similarities, they differ significantly. This is largely due to unique patterns and demographics driving mobilization in each region; as it has been put and documented empirically, "all jihad is local."⁶⁴ This necessitates a clear understanding of the particular context in which deradicalization occurs, and the United States presents a most perplexing example.

As the leading stakeholder in the ongoing War on Terror, the USG has allocated resources to the development of rehabilitation and reintegration programs around the world but has yet to allocate resources to the design and development of a domestic initiative for its own terrorists.⁶⁵ To some, it may seem like hypocrisy, but a closer and thorough inspection indicates why establishing such an endeavor is extremely complicated, may prove unfeasible, unnecessary or even counterproductive.

First, the United States is home to the world's largest prison population per capita.⁶⁶ At the end of 2016, state and federal prisons had jurisdiction over 1,458,200 persons.⁶⁷ While prison populations have risen dramatically over the last 30 years,⁶⁸ funding for prison programming has decreased significantly,⁶⁹ this despite a clear correlation between rehabilitation programs and lower recidivism rates.⁷⁰ According to the Department of Justice, among violent offenders, the re-arrest rate is around 70 percent within 5 years,⁷¹ though the limited body of research on recidivism rates for violent extremist offenders suggests that re-engagement rates are much lower in comparison.⁷²

Tailored rehabilitation programming, such as that provided for sex offenders or substance abusers may prove effective,⁷³ but allocating more resources to terrorism-related inmates essentially ignores the fact that terrorism-related offenders represent an extremely low percentage of the overall inmate population, while a large number of inmates, such as gang members, could be considered violent extremists with a higher likelihood of recidivating with crimes of violence after release.⁷⁴

Second, the jihadist threat in the United States is unique and differs significantly from its Western counterparts. While the mounting number of terrorism-related cases and the number of those soon returning to U.S. society is alarming, it pales in comparison to Europe. Europol data suggests that from 2014 thru 2017, there were more than 3,500 arrests for jihadist terrorism. In 2017, a total of 205 foiled, failed and completed terrorist attacks were reported by nine EU Member States.⁷⁵ Jihadist plots and attacks in the West generate a disproportionate amount of public and media attention.⁷⁶

Another factor that may exaggerate the threat posed by America's returning convicted jihadists is related to the primary means by which the USG is able to prosecute anticipatory terrorist action. In the United States, the most likely charge that a potential terrorist will face is that of "material support to Foreign Terrorist Organizations (FTO)." This broadly defined criminal charge prohibits the provision of any "material support or resources"⁷⁷ to a designated terrorist organization. The definition of material support includes "any property, tangible or intangible, or service."⁷⁸ Originally challenged and upheld by the Supreme Court,⁷⁹ application of this vague definition has ranged from attempting to provide camping gear to al-Qaeda,⁸⁰ paying back debts,⁸¹ traveling to join ISIS (and providing one's self as the material support),⁸² and mobilizing, plotting and coordinating attacks.⁸³

For domestic, homegrown violent extremists, law enforcement often utilizes confidential human sources (informants or undercover officers) to test whether a subject of a terrorist investigation has the willingness to provide such material support by providing an opportunity to do so. Informants often pose as jihadists

16

and cultivate and elicit links to false operatives, thus creating a cell⁸⁴ and the social-psychological conditions that can contribute to a turn to violent extremist action.⁸⁵ Fifty-seven percent of ISIS-related cases have involved the use of an informant.⁸⁶ Some argue that in the absence of the informant or undercover officer, the subject would not cross the line of "providing material support to an FTO" and thus are not that dangerous.

However, this issue remains hypothetical and is beyond the scope of this paper. The real world impact is that "material support charges" carry a maximum sentence of 20 years, and the broad definition of material support provides great variability in sentencing.⁸⁷ The sentencing guidelines utilized to calculate terms of imprisonment do not distinguish between the nature of support and, in abundance of caution by judges, may tend toward the higher-end recommened terms of imprisonment significantly.⁸⁸ The average sentence for a terrorism-related conviction in the U.S. has remained around 14 years since 9/11.⁸⁹ In Europe, the average sentence ranges between five and six years, with more leniency in regard to early release and parole.⁹⁰

Essentially, it is unlikely that a uniform approach would work for such a varied population, which includes those whose crime was helping a friend travel to a "field of jihad" as well as those who actually plotted attacks. The fact that there may be a great deal of heterogenicity among violent extremist offenders and their level of radicalization argues for detailed assessments that enable more targeted strategies. The Rome Memorandum on Good Practices for Rehabilitation and Reintegration of Violent Extremist Offenders⁹¹ suggests:

Knowing as much as possible about the inmate's personal background, criminal history, personality traits, ideology and behavior in prison is important for making sound classification decisions and in designing effective individual rehabilitation programs. Studies have shown that there are a wide variety of motivations and factors that have pushed individuals towards violent extremism. Understanding why individual inmates have gone down the path of violent extremism is critical to the design of their rehabilitation program and should be an integral part of the intake and assessment process. Accurate, on-going assessment of individual needs and risks is an important element in rehabilitation... The bottom line is that different categories of prisoners may require different intervention strategies according to the risk indicators identified in the course of their assessment.

COMBATING RADICALIZATION IN THE SYSTEM

More time in prison may heighten the risk of radicalization and recidivism for America's jihadists. This could prove particularly true absent any formal in-prison intervention initiative. Prisons can serve as incubators of radicalization and safe spaces for those convicted of terrorism-related offenses to have elevated roles and potentially radicalize others. As Jerome Bjelopera, specialist in organized crime and terrorism, put it in a 2015 congressional hearing on radicalization in U.S. prisons:

We do not know the actual extent of jihadist influence in U.S. prisons... Non-jihadist extremist movements such as white supremacy has taken root behind bars, suggesting that it may be possible for violent jihadists to propagate their messages in the same settings. Whether incarceration in U.S. prisons fosters deeper commitment to radical violence among convicted terrorists remains unclear.⁹²

The authors' correspondence with those still incarcerated for ISIS-related crimes anecdotally validated Bjelopera's sentiment. For example, Michael Todd Wolf, who plotted to travel with his wife and two children to join ISIS in Syria⁹³ and is set for release on May 21, 2019,⁹⁴ explains, "My [terrorism] charge gave me an immediate position of authority within the community. When it comes to brothers that have cases like mine, there is more assurance that they are sincere about their deen (religion), and that is something that is sought out in here."⁹⁵ Similarly, Edwin Rios, convicted of illegal possession of firearm but who attempted to join ISIS as well,⁹⁶ described that, "Jihadists find sympathy here because there are many people who feel oppressed, and the jihadists are viewed as people who stood up for their people and themselves."⁹⁷

While those interviewed stressed that convicted jihadists were generally unaccepted and ostracized by inmate imams promoting an apolitical Saudi interpretation of Islam that rejects terrorism,⁹⁸ they also reported some level of respect from certain factions of the prison opulation. As Muhammad Hassan Khalid puts it, "some of [the Muslim inmates] even became aware of my charges and thought me to be a fighter for the cause I had believed in."⁹⁹

Given the lengthy prison terms for violent extremist offenders in the United States and the possible elevated danger of in-prison jihadist radicalization and recruitment, special precautions have been taken by the BOP. BOP confines terrorism-related offenders together in isolated housing units.¹⁰⁰ Intuitively, such an initiative makes sense; segregate terrorists from the rest of the inmate population to reduce risks of radicalization and recruitment, facilitate more effective means of monitoring and to pave the way for rehabilitative approaches that address the specific needs of terrorism-related offenders. Yet, this runs the risk of hardening resolve, creating an even more dangerous incubator and feeding extremist narratives of persecution.

In order to better monitor these violent extremist offenders, the BOP has created Communication Management Units (CMU). CMUs seek, "to provide an inmate housing unit environment that enables staff to more effectively monitor communication between inmates in CMUs and persons in the community."¹⁰¹ Referrals to, and the monitoring of communications within, CMUs are coordinated by the CTU.¹⁰² The first CMU was launched in Terre Haute, Indiana, quietly in December of 2006,¹⁰³ and has since expanded to include another facility in Marion, Illinois.¹⁰⁴ CMUs offer the closest representation of what a mandatory program dedicated to the rehabilitation of violent extremist offenders would resemble.

Initially, the CMUs housed predominantly Muslim inmates.¹⁰⁵ Their existence came to light when Dr. Rafil Dhafir, an Iraqi-American sentenced to 22 years in prison for violating sanctions by sending money to Iraq through his charity, wrote a letter to supporters outside that he and 16 others had been moved to a "top secret location" in December 2006, which he described as "a nationwide operation to put Muslims/Arabs in one place so that we can be closely monitored regarding our communications, be it our phone calls or visits or correspondence."¹⁰⁶ In February of 2007, the Washington Post reported on their existence.¹⁰⁷ Opponents of the CMUs have since labeled them as Gitmo North, alleging that they unduly target Muslims and restrict prisoners' rights.¹⁰⁸

Despite the enhanced monitoring of communication, CMUs cannot completely prevent radicalization. In fact, they may facilitate it. In 2013, Zachary Chesser, serving 25 years for threatening the writers of the South Park television show and attempting to join al-Shabab in Somalia,¹⁰⁹ penned an article from a CMU for a pro-jihadi prisoner website and explained, "[O]ne of the reasons a Muslim inmate was transferred to Gitmo North, was because he was radicalizing a prison in Michigan. As evidence, they cited the fact

18

that prior to his arrival, only five prisoners were listed as Muslims. However, by the time he left, there were forty individuals identifying themselves as Muslims."¹¹⁰ The individual Chesser was referencing was Ahmad Musa Jibril, a radical cleric then serving six-and-a-half years for an array of fraud-related charges.¹¹¹

In his own post on the same website after his release, Jibril commented on the instructions he was able to give even inside the heavily monitored unit, saying that "After a short time there, I was asked by the brothers there to stand up as their Amir (leader)."¹¹² As soon as he left prison, Jibril started preaching online.¹¹³ His online activity grew to a degree that approximately 60 percent of 150 western foreign fighters in the Syrian Civil War followed Jibril on Twitter.¹¹⁴ Before being restricted from online activity due to a probation violation,¹¹⁵ he left a trail of sermons that would influence several terrorists, including Khurram Butt, ringleader of the June 2017 London Bridge attacks that killed eight and injured 48 more.¹¹⁶

Given the fact that radicalization occurs at some level within the U.S. prison system, some have advocated for a mandatory deradicalization program as part of a larger rehabilitation program. Not surprisingly, this may not be the elixir that some suggest.

IMPLEMENT A MANDATORY DERADICALIZATION PROGRAM?¹¹⁷

There are a number of reasons we are cautious about the idea of implementing a mandatory deradicalization program. First, the presence of ideological influencers, such as Jibril, in a compulsory program could prove toxic, hindering those contemplating sincere behavioral and ideological alteration. Second, housing inmates with terrorism-related offenses together to participate in such a program may heighten the risks associated with sustained commitment or post-release recidivism.

Potentially most concerning would be that some inmates may not want to participate because they still harbor antipathy for the United States and the prison system. Forcing individuals to participate in a program that requires cognitive openness to new ideas is unlikely to yield successful results and further antagonize these extremist offenders. Additionally, mandated participation might be met by resistance if it required moving inmates to new locations for no other reason than that it may keep inmates far away from their families. America's federal prison system scrolls across the entire nation and its terrorist inmates are scattered ubiquitously throughout it. One of the objectives of the BOP's classification process for housing inmates is to place them close to their family. This is important. Visitation frequency and familial contact prior to release correlate to lower rates of recidivism.¹¹⁸ The Rome Memorandum concurs saying:

Rehabilitation and reintegration programs have a greater chance of success when inmates are willing participants. Since some individuals may be reluctant or unwilling to cooperate, relevant national institutions can make careful evaluations of who should be included in these programs and assess the necessary pre-requisites according to relevant, fair and transparent criteria.¹¹⁹

All things considered, we conclude that a mandatory in-prison rehabilitation and reintegration program is unlikely to mitigate the risk of recidivism. In fact, such an initiative could prove counter-effectual. Nevertheless, in conducting the review, we identified some potential alternatives. The next section discusses the prospects of a non-coercive alternative.

IMPLEMENTING A VOLUNTARY DERADICALIZATION PROGRAM

While there is no formal program in the BOP, it has come to our attention, from conversations with former violent extremist offender inmates, that the USG has been exploring the possibility of implementing a deradicalization-related program. A number of violent extremist offenders who we interviewed reported being contacted by the CTU and asked about this very question.

For example, Heather Coffman, a convert to Islam who pled guilty to making a false statement involving international terrorism,¹²⁰ was sentenced to 54 months of incarceration to be followed by three years of supervised release¹²¹ and was released on December 1, 2017, explained that, "a couple of people did come to me from the outside while I was there telling me the government is pressuring them to come up with a de-radicalization program [but] I feel it would brainwash people into thinking it's not ok to wear hijab, or that polygamy is bad, etc."¹²²

Jesse Morton, this report's coauthor and a recidivist who returned to incarceration after a substance abuse relapse and supervised release violation, discussed deradicalization programming with members of the CTU. They were interested in his thoughts on the topic and had sought him out.

If a mandatory deradicalization program is not the answer, what might a voluntary program look like? First, it is important to recognize that volunteering participants are likely to present with an inclination to change already. Therefore, the objective should be to facilitate a progression from disengagement to cemented deradicalization and to prepare the participant for the difficulties of eventual release. One federal prosecutor, who has handled terrorism related prosecutions, elaborated that:

There is a strong argument that people who reform themselves do so regardless of the existence of the rehab programs — and the "success" of rehab programs depends on "self-selection" bias; the people who want to reform choose to enter rehab programs, and the people who don't want to reform, don't... providing support to released inmates who have an inclination to reform would be a wise use of resources; it seems likely to me that such support will in at least some cases make the crucial difference between reform and relapse.¹²³

There are preexistent models that may prove effective in achieving these objectives. From his personal experience, Morton suggests that a model for those who desire a disengagement or deradicalization program already exists in what inmates call a "gang dropout unit." He elaborates:

Let's say a member of a white supremacist gang, like the Nazi Lowriders,¹²⁴ wants to leave the gang life but fears retaliation. The inmate can go to his counselor. They follow up with a debriefing to prove his sincerity and then, if he stays infraction free for a certain period, he is called out of nowhere and told to "pack out," meaning he is transferring. He'll arrive at a prison where one of the housing units on the prison yard is dedicated to providing tailored services to facilitate gang disengagement. At one particular institution I was in, the program protocol included psychiatrists, mental health counselors, the use of a chaplain for spiritual counseling and the interventions of former gang members. The same sort of process could be applied to those with violent extremist affiliations.¹²⁵

However, another former inmate who wishes to remain anonymous, is skeptical of Morton's recommendation. After 13 years in the prison system, he explains:

Any inmate who goes to one of these prisons cannot safely go to a "regular" yard unless they immediately tried to assault someone once they got there, because they're assumed to be a rat (a snitch) or at least someone willing to walk the [prison] yard with sex offenders and dropouts (see quote above). I think a better model might be the residential drug and alcohol program or RDAP.¹²⁶

The program Morton is referring to is a transitional housing unit located at the Federal Correctional Institute in Otisville, New York. Once the debriefing process is cleared and a former gang member arrives at the compound they are assigned to a Transitional Housing Unit (THU), where they are integrated into a "non-gang"lifestyle. The BOP explains that as opposed to being greet by gang members once they arrive at the THU the transitional inmates "are greeted instead by specially trained and compensated mentors that assist the inmates with avoiding former gang survival instincts while adjusting to the general population."¹²⁷ The cornerstone of the THU program is a mandatory nine-month cognitive-behavioral based program called Positive Outlook Determining Self (PODS).

The Residential Drug and Alcohol Program (RDAP) the other former inmate mentioned is an inpatient substance abuse treatment program within the BOP system. Not unlike sensitive housing units for sex offenders or gang dropouts, RDAP units exist on open compounds, but the inmates housed there have been deemed eligible in a pre-sentence screening for participation. When deemed appropriate, the sentences of inmates completing the RDAP program are reduced by a year. It is a nine-month intensive model of substance abuse treatment that concentrates on combining cognitive-behavioral therapy with a therapeutic community model for addiction treatment. The BOP describes that RDAP "inmates live in a unit separate from general population, participate in half-day programming and half-day work, school or vocational activities."¹²⁸

The program's impact on post-release arrest or substance use over the first six months has correlated to significant recidivism reduction.¹²⁹

The most important component of these programs is that they are voluntary. While RDAP offers the incentive of a one-year reduction in time served, and the sensitive housing units offer protection, both provide an environment safe from more dangerous influences. It would be possible to create a similar sort of unit or units for terrorism-related offenders that address their specific needs, but offer similar incentives to increase appeal and interest. Offering incentives to inmates also falls within the best practices of the Rome Memorandum, which states:

There are a range of incentives that states could offer to inmates when they participate cooperatively in rehabilitation programs, including: enhanced visitation with family members; increased recreational activities; and other additional privileges or benefits while incarcerated.¹³⁰

Shaker Masri, who returned from eight years of incarceration for attempting to join al-Shabab,¹³¹ explains:

You have to create an incentive such as the way the RDAP gives a year off – or where a person can go to a lower level of housing classification. However, your goal should not merely be to get the one that has not totally altered his beliefs. The incentive is to bring the other, who just wants time off sentencing,

but once you're able to have him as a captive audience you'll get him to change his views, putting him in a safe environment with the right programming will work, but you cannot put a terrorist who is doing life alongside a child who made a mistake in a mandatory program. This is how the CMUs work.¹³²

To be certain, there would be comparable difficulties with regard to the design, development and implementation of a voluntary initiative, but these preexistent methods offer a model that may be tailored for inmates with terrorism-related convictions or those radicalized while incarcerated.

Consequently, we suggest further exploration of the model identified as Transitional Housing Units, and particularly as applied to "gang dropouts." These initiatives might be expanded and tailored for those that desire a supportive environment that can address the issues that surround and underlay radicalization (see Recommendations section for elaboration).

SECTION III.

Post-Release - Re-Entry and Reintegration

Bryant Neal Vinas, a convicted terrorist from Long Island, showed up recently for dinner at Katz's Delicatessen on the Lower East Side in oversize glasses with black rims, a thin attempt to alter his appearance.

Captured in 2008 after training for months at Qaeda camps, Mr. Vinas quickly turned on his fellow jihadists and began helping American investigators dismantle the group. Even the federal judge who sentenced him described his cooperation as 'remarkable.'

But the government decided against giving him protetion, and Mr. Vinas, 35, has found himself unexpectedly back in New York, where he was raised and converted to Islam more than a decade ago.

The F.B.I. put him in an extended-stay hotel in New York. Farbod Azad, the F.B.I. agent on his case, once brought him Fruity Pebbles and milk. Mr. Vinas thought that was a nice gesture, but then Mr. Azad said the F.B.I. was done paying for the room.

Another government agency paid for another month, Mr. Zissou said, and then Mr. Vinas was sent to what is known as a three-quarters house in New York. He wears an ankle monitor and has a curfew.

Mr. Vinas is now on food stamps and Medicaid. He does odd jobs for his lawyer and has had little luck finding a job. He applied to Uber Eats but never heard back. He considered washing windows, but the union said it was not accepting applications.

Adam Goldman, "He Turned on Al Qaeda and Aided the U.S. Now He's on Food Stamps and Needs a Job," The New York Times, March 6, 2018

For seven years, Shaker Masri lived behind bars. He passed the days reading dozens of books about Islamic history, trying to untangle what spurred his desire to join a terrorist group overseas, which led to his arrest. Then, in August 2017, it was time to leave. Prison officials dropped Mr. Masri off at a gas station in eastern Minnesota, where he took the bus to a halfway house in Chicago. He said there was no exit interview, no risk assessment. No one in prison had tried to understand what drew him to jihadist ideology or whether he had disengaged from it.

Mr. Masri said he regrets his crime, calling it the "dumbest thing" he's ever done. But he wished prison offered rehabilitation programs that address why people become attracted to terrorism.

"You lock me up for all these years. You don't give me anything in prison. Then you release me," said Mr. Masri, a 34-year-old U.S. citizen, who pleaded guilty in Chicago federal court to attempting to travel to Somalia to fight with jihadists.

Nicole Hong, "Are Terrorists Ready for Life After Prison?" Wall Street Journal, April 25, 2018

In October 2015, as ISIS-related arrests skyrocketed, John Carlin, then the Department of Justice's top national security official, lamented that no similar programs to those that help reintegrate incarcerated gang members or perpetrators of domestic violence back into their communities existed for America's incarcerated terrorists. "We don't have the same resources in place now of established groups in the community, nonprofit groups who have an expertise in this area - and it's where we need one," he added.¹³³ John Carlin was referencing what is typically known as prisoner re-entry, a broad term used to refer to issues related to the transition of offenders from prison to community supervision.¹³⁴ Our research indicates that a tailored program covering the phase of preparation for release onto transition to post-release re-entry and reintegration services may prove essential.

RE-ENTRY AND SUPERVISED RELEASE POLICY

According to the BOP, "release preparation begins the first day of incarceration."¹³⁵ With effective re-entry and reintegration in mind, the BOP's Reentry Services Division (RSD) provides in-house services that include education and vocational trainings, chaplain services, Residential Reentry Centers (RRCs) – otherwise known as halfway houses, and medical teams (including mental health specialists). Violent extremist offenders have voluntary access to these services, but there is no specific tailoring of this program for them.

Moreover, the BOP's re-entry services have been criticized for lacking mechanisms for reaching program goals and monitoring outcomes, a lack of coordination between the different federal agencies in charge of providing inmates with services upon release and the low level of RPP completion.¹³⁶ With re-entry services limited and the absence of a formal in-prison rehabilitation and deradicalization initiatives, the realm of re-entry represents the most pragmatic, and potentially sufficient, space to initiate a rehabilitation and reintegration effort in the United States for those with terrorism-related offenses.

The USG's supervised release legislation would make it possible to mandate individuals deemed appropriate and in need of tailored re-entry services to program participation. For all crimes committed

after November 1, 1987, the period of incarceration is followed up by a period of supervised release. Unlike the previous parole system, which functioned in lieu of remaining prison sentence, supervised release is a period of restricted freedom following incarceration.¹³⁷

This period of supervised release establishes an "array of mandatory and discretionary conditions of supervision."¹³⁸ It is the responsibility of probation officers to implement the conditions imposed by the courts, both mandatory¹³⁹ and, where applicable, discretionary.¹⁴⁰ The utilization of these discretionary measures has proven key to the reintegration of sex-offenders,¹⁴¹ gang members¹⁴² and substance abusers.¹⁴³

In examining the effectiveness of treatment for adult sex offenders, the U.S. Office of Sex Offender Monitoring, Apprehending, Registering and Tracking (SMART) found that recidivism rates were between 9 percent and 10 percent lower among individuals who underwent treatment.¹⁴⁴ In the case of drug offenders, the evidence shows that aftercare programs that follow up on in-prison therapeutic communities (TC) provide better outcomes in reducing recidivism among participants.¹⁴⁵ Currently, probation officers assume the responsibility of coordinating post-release in-community aftercare. To achieve this, they work with releasees independently to identify appropriate re-entry services and to monitor program participation and progress. Yet, probation officers do not have similar treatment options when it comes to the specific needs of violent extremist offenders.

It seems primary concern rests with security, not the provision of services. Congressional Republicans are advancing legislation, known as the Terrorist Release Announcements to Counter Extremist Recidivism (TRACER) Act,¹⁴⁶ that would require terrorism-related offenders to register into a national database similar to that of a sex offender registry.¹⁴⁷ Yet, while the proposed bill requires prison authorities to alert the counterterrorism community of impending release and to conduct periodic threat assessments,¹⁴⁸ it does not mention the need to develop tailored re-entry services similar to those that have reduced recidivism for sex offenders.

RE-ENTRY SERVICES FOR VIOLENT EXTREMIST OFFENDERS

Much can be learned from past experience in the United States with re-entry programs in general. Around the mid-2000s, a looming prisoner re-entry crisis became a center of key concern for academics and policymakers. That concern generated a torrent of research and programming that came to be called the re-entry movement.¹⁴⁹ Evidence-based outcomes derived from this period led the USG to adopt the Second Chance Act in October 2008. The Second Chance Act expanded provisions of comprehensive, evidence-based re-entry services for offenders and their families upon their re-entry into society at a state and federal level. The focus aims to reduce recidivism by changing policies and building impactful infrastructure to address, among others, employment training and assistance, substance use treatment, education, housing, family programming, mentoring and victims support.¹⁵⁰

These areas track well with the key themes those with terrorism-related offenses expressed in our communication as the primary obstacles of successful reintegration. There are six: employment, education, mental health, family, housing and stigmatization. The following sections highlight the predominant themes those that have already been released identified as barriers to effective re-entry and reintegration barriers.

PREPARING FOR FUTURE EMPLOYMENT

Forensic psychiatrist and counterterrorism consultant Dr. Marc Sageman explained, "Having a job is one of the best ways to reintegrate someone in society."¹⁵¹ Unemployability can serve as a major trigger running the risk of pushing an adherent back into contact with old networks or cementing notions of disenfranchisement and discrimination that might lead to re-engagement with extremist networks. Every interviewee stated that assistance overcoming barriers to employment should be a focal point of any re-entry initiative for terrorism-related offenders.

This was validated from correspondence with Heather Coffman. Within two months of her release on February 15, 2018, Coffman was working at a jewelry store. She was fired shortly thereafter and claimed that someone had identified her at work and reported her background to management. She remained unemployed for four months but was rehired at another jewelry store, interestingly by a "gay man," about whom she says, "I think he understands my struggle lol!" She includes, "I also work with a black guy who said 'I love when it's just me and the [gay] manager because the racist bigots get uncomfortable."¹⁵² Her case highlights that experiences in the sphere of employment can have ramifications that far surpass simply establishing stability and working toward financial independence.

Despite clearly sustaining jihadist ideals, Colleen LaRose reports rewarding educational and work opportunities even while in prison:

I go to GED (general equivalency diploma)¹⁵³ class and, I work in the dish room. I am the head of my shift. My boss is great! He is silly quite often, and the bosses in food service pretty much let me get away with whatever I do at work. I really love my job and enjoy working.¹⁵⁴

LaRose will face severe obstacles finding similar employment. A Google search of her name brings up more than 416,000 hits. The culinary classes in the BOP do not translate to accredited certification upon release, and research shows that individuals with a criminal record are less likely to progress in the job application process, even if they have identical levels of competence as another applicant without a criminal record.¹⁵⁵ Add to this the complications of explaining a terrorism-related conviction and the risks are apparent.

MENTAL HEALTH

Access to psychologists both in prison and upon re-entry can play a critical role in the rehabilitation process and can be fully integrated into the process for violent extremist offenders. The acquisition of appropriate social service support was also a key concern cited by interviewees. Prison returnees typically depend on government programs like Medicaid for health insurance and social services, at least until they find secure employment. Yet, in the United States, each state allocates federal funding for Medicaid in different ways. For example, Muhammad Hassan Khalid reintegrated in Maryland, where he was eligible for mental health services immediately. Therefore, he reports that he "sought out to see a psychiatrist and a psychologist. Psychiatrist said I was ok and I currently see a therapist routinely."¹⁵⁶

Half of the 10 releasees we communicated with reported mental health or substance abuse diagnoses. Jesse Morton outlines the potential pitfalls, explaining:

I applied for counseling and mental health therapy but was denied Medicaid in the State of Virginia. The local community board funded a social worker, but she had no training in radicalization and our communication was disheartening. She did attempt to get me a psychiatrist, but none would take me pro bono because of the nature of my case. That along with other difficulties finding a job and reconnecting with family, ultimately facilitated my relapse on drugs and alcohol and spiral into a manic episode.¹⁵⁷

Another releasee, who likewise resides in Virginia,¹⁵⁸ stated that he suffered from depression early into his reintegration but was also unable to access appropriate services, "I was considering getting back on antidepressants, which I was taking in ADX, and I was considering getting back on it, but then I didn't have health insurance, so I sort of just struggled throughout and sort of managed."¹⁵⁹ Yet, it is easy to recognize how the key themes our interviews highlighted intersect. Having worked construction, he was eventually offered a job after an academic and practitioner listening heard him speak at a university about his life experience.¹⁶⁰ This opportunity generated the foundation upon which he continues to establish success and stability to this day.¹⁶¹

DEALING WITH STIGMATIZATION

The experience of incarceration itself is difficult, but the return to society and the stigmatization, particularly for those labeled as terrorists, can prove debilitating. As Carlos Bledsoe, who conducted a drive-by shooting outside an Army recruitment office in Little Rock, Arkansas, in June 2009 and is now serving two life sentences, explains it, "He who finds inner peace transforms mentally, spiritually, and physically and is he who surpasses others in prison."¹⁶² Bledsoe explains the difficulty of dealing with the prisoner dynamic saying, "Inmates are stigmatized and deal with it daily. After a while it is easier to adopt the label and act upon it."¹⁶³ To his credit, Bledsoe deradicalized despite eight continuous years of solitary confinement, but his sentiment echoes a general theme interviewees acknowledged: prison presents an opportunity to reflect and reconsider perspectives, to accept, adjust and prepare to deal with stigmatization.

The results of an individual's reintegration and sustained disengagement after release are dependent, as much on the environment, as they are on the individual. Regardless of how moderated an individual's beliefs may be when they leave the confines of prison, they will suffer from stigmatization that will test their patience. The importance of confronting that potentially hostile environment cannot be underestimated. When asked what the most difficult part of this re-entry process was, Shaker Masri responded, "I mean, the stigma, the label. I'm a Google search away. I don't want to keep on extending my story. You know it gets tiring after a while. You just want to go on with your life. That is the most difficult part. Just to get on with your life."¹⁶⁴

Several former inmates expressed a degree of bitterness and consequential pessimism that persisted upon release. For example, when asked about the prison experiences of terrorism-related offenders, Yousef al-Khattab, who left prison in August 2016 after serving over two years for threatening anti-Semitic communications,¹⁶⁵ explains his own reintegration: "I don't belong to society. So, you're asking the wrong guy. You can quote me as saying that jail has made me an angry cisgender gangsta rapper that identifies as a negro."¹⁶⁶

It is not to suggest that such emotions entail risk, but such cases make it clear that inmates serving time for terrorism-related offenses could benefit from learning how to cope with stigmatization prior to release and continuing into early re-entry."

It is also evident that stigmatization and feelings of victimization are interrelated. Ali Shukri Amin, sentenced in 2015 at the age of 17 to 11 years in prison and a lifetime of supervised release for conspiring to provide material support to ISIS,¹⁶⁷ expresses the pessimism associated with recognizing the stigmatization of a terrorism-related conviction will remain far into the future:

I do not believe that I will be allowed to live my life upon reentry. I think that every minor infraction, almost entirely accidental, will be met with extreme penalties. Every job I ever try to get will be met with my probation officer pre-emptively warning the hiring official that I am a terrorist.¹⁶⁸

For Amin, he remains the victim. This despite the fact that an 18-year-old Prince George's County, Virginia, resident he helped get to Syria in January 2015 died overseas.¹⁶⁹ Any tailored re-entry initiative must address the stigmatization in the community that might exacerbate grievances and lead a release to re-engage, recidivate or turn to violence.

FAMILY AND HOUSING

The Rome Memorandum notes that, "Families play an integral role in the success of rehabilitation programs and are particularly instrumental after release in keeping the inmate from returning to a life of terrorism."¹⁷⁰ Connecting family members to inmates prior to release or engaging them in rehabilitative efforts "will help the family understand and be sympathetic to what the inmate is going through and be more readily able to provide a supportive environment for the inmate once he or she is released."¹⁷¹

Four of our 10 respondents reported that quality interaction with family members made their transition back to society easier. For example, an individual who wishes to remain anonymous but was convicted of a burglary and association with an extremist organization, described that family support was "probably the most important" aspect of his reintegration, "with them I would have had no outlet to better myself."¹⁷² He explains, "They provided me with housing, a car and spending money. They still do till this day as I have not been able to secure a good enough income to live on my own. They were extremely supportive and they did not judge me for my past."¹⁷³

Familial contact and support have been correlated to lower rates of recidivism,¹⁷⁴ and for our small sample, familial support was highly connected to stability and adequate housing after release. When questioned about what a pre-release re-entry initiative to prepare terrorism-related offenders for the specific complications of their reintegration would look like, Muhammad Hassan Khalid responded:

Yes, it would have helped individuals see the real-life challenges of having a terrorism conviction. It would also assist in allowing these people to integrate well to society, especially if they do not have family support or someone they can turn to. I think this program should be community-led with input from Muslims and law enforcement, which has the additional benefit of bridging the gap between the community and law enforcement.¹⁷⁵

Bryant Neal Vinas, who was convicted of joining al-Qaeda in Waziristan, Pakistan, and returning to carry out an attack on the Long Island Railroad in New York, was released in early 2018. He retains little to no contact with family and as a consequence started his reintegration in a homeless shelter. For eight years, Vinas cooperated with the government from protective custody in the federal prison system and testified in several high-profile terrorism trials. However, after a judge sentenced him to three months additional time so that he could prepare for participation in the witness protection program, Bryant was denied program appropriateness on the grounds that he posed a risk to those in the government that would be responsible for protecting his anonymity. Instead, he found himself residing in a hotel paid for by several government agencies and, eventually, in a homeless shelter in Long Island City, Queens.¹⁷⁶ He describes his difficulties:

I had no ID/documents other than my prison release form and prison ID. The process is long, tedious and frustrating. You are given the runaround from the different government offices. I need to get on welfare and get healthcare. That is an adventure on its own. I eventually moved into a threequarters house.¹⁷⁷

Despite all, Vinas's reintegration is going well. He is currently working part-time as a dishwasher to pay the rent while he studies for an asbestos removal certificate.¹⁷⁸ Perhaps, most interestingly, Vinas retains regular contact and support from Mitch Silber, coauthor of this report and former director of the Intelligence Division of the NYPD.¹⁷⁹ They meet bi-weekly and have even joined to write a case study of Vinas's experiences for the CTC Sentinel¹⁸⁰ and to discuss their relationship at New America.¹⁸¹

Still, Vinas's account makes the difficulties of reintegration clear. He says, "There is no way of describing how I coped with the stress of reintegration. Either I continued to make progress or I go back to prison. I prefer being out of prison."¹⁸² His remarks should be taken seriously. Vinas assisted the government and altered his perspective, but his ordeal calls one to question what may become of those that continue to adhere to violent extremist ideologies and face similar struggles upon release.

The question, therefore, revolves around the identification of intervention mechanisms that are best-suited to address criminogenic needs and reduce the odds of recidivism by providing the necessary tools to achieve a more productive and satisfying life.¹⁸³ The key risk factors identified in the interviews with terrorism-related offenders here track well with the salient issues associated with prisoner re-entry in general. It is apparent that they are directly related to a releasee's ability to sustain or establish disengagement or deradicalization. Additionally, the provision of these tailored services would assist in guaranteeing public safety, adding another layer and level of professional contact that would enhance the probability that re-engagement or risk factors associated with potential recidivism were identified early.

Thus, re-entry and reintegration services for terrorism-related offenders can assist in protecting the community in more ways than one. Take as an example the case of John Georgelas, who would go on to be known as Yahya Abu Hassan after he became a high-ranking member of ISIS in 2013.¹⁸⁴ His trajectory offers an anecdotal, if exceptional, example. In 2006, Georgelas was sentenced to 34 months in prison for attempting to hack the American Israel Public Affairs Committee (AIPAC) website.¹⁸⁵ The government presented evidence of Georgelas providing technical support to a jihadunspun.com, a pro-jihad website used to promote Osama bin Laden and al-Qaeda.¹⁸⁶

Georgelas's ex-wife, Tania Joya, who left his side in Syria and now resides in Texas after rejecting jihadism,¹⁸⁷ reports that Georgelas felt humiliated and that he thought he had been punished unfairly.¹⁸⁸ Tania states

that prison "taught John to be more American in his manners...he didn't deradicalize, though."¹⁸⁹ She elaborates that once he was released on October 1, 2008, he dove further into jihadism, but that he consciously hid the escalating radicalization from his probation officer. As soon as his three-year supervised release period was over, in October 2011, Georgelas moved with his family to Egypt, from where they would eventually flee into Syria. Georgelas went on to join ISIS and become what Graeme Wood of The Atlantic called "the most important and prominent American" in the transnational terrorist movement.¹⁹⁰

IV. RECOMMENDATIONS

aving reviewed the body of knowledge and applicable policy, dissected the American context, consulted experts and those with terrorism-related convictions that have returned to society, we make the following recommendations:

I. The Bureau of Prisons (BOP) should pilot a voluntary, in-prison/out-of-prison, rehabilitation and reintegration program, tailored for former violent extremist offenders (jihadist terrorists) significantly in advance of their release date to reduce the likelihood of recidivism.

Since models and programs like this exist for other types of prisoners, we endorse utilizing pre-existing infrastructure, policy and practice to develop similar in-prison initiatives tailored to the serve the unique needs of violent extremist offenders. More specifically, utilizing proven elements from both gang dropout programs and the Residential Drug and Alcohol Program (RDAP) will be the easiest programs to adapt to create a supportive in-prison environment conducive to cementing disengagement from violence, promoting deradicalization and preparing the inmates for re-entry to society. Additionally, adopting these pre-existent models is practical; apart from the BOP bringing in additional mental health staff with expertise in cognitive behavior therapy and radicalization as well as appropriate facility Muslim chaplains for religious counseling, costs would be minimal. It will be imperative that the in-prison aspects of the program be linked to an in-community, post-release, re-entry and reintegration program. Ultimately, if effective, the design and development such a post-release program could generate sufficient evidence and backing for expansion and enhancement of in-prison programming and for application and replication across divergent types of extremism.

PROGRAM DESIGN

The entry point for an inmate to participate in the pilot program would be upon sentencing if the judge believes the prisoner is an appropriate candidate and it would be voluntary. It would be supported by input from the BOP's Counterterrorism Unit (CTU) which monitors the communication of each terrorism-related offender and works closely with the BOP's internal intelligence agency, the Special Investigative Service (SIS).¹⁹¹ They are positioned to select a small set of initial participants (between 5 and 10) that would comprise the initial pilot. These should be individuals that have already expressed an interest in process of disengagement/deradicalization independently and are closer to their release date.

Upon acceptance into the program, when an inmate arrives at their assigned prison, he or she would be assigned to a Transitional Housing Unit (THU) upon arrival to ensure they are not greeted by other prisoners. This model exists among "gang dropout" programs, such as has been implemented since 2014 at the Federal Correctional Institute at Otisville, New York.¹⁹² As part of this program, there is in place an effective model for intake and assessment. A similar enrollment process would be appropriate for terrorism-related offenders, many of whom have also cooperated with the government after their arrest or who may seek or need a cognitive space conducive to deradicalization that steers clear from the ultra-literalist Salafi interpretation of Islam that is prevalent in the U.S. prison system.

Once accepted into this program and housed in a transitional housing unit (THU) cognitive and therapeutic space must be created for the prisoner to disengage from terrorist involvement. Thus, the programing would be guided by adopting the same therapeutic community approach as the Residential Drug Abuse Program (RDAP). Although RDAP is used to address dependence, in this case, it would be adapted to create and evaluate specific interventions and re-entry and reintegration preparation that suits the particularized needs of the small violent extremist offender population, focusing on providing regular and robust mental health therapy and counseling.

In the same way that satisfactory completion of RDAP leads to a one-year sentence reduction, the pilot program should be designed with a similar mechanism for incentivization in mind. If the pilot proves effective, federal judges, prosecutors and defense attorneys could advocate for similar mandated program participation and for leniency, or reduction at sentencing where an offender expressed an interest in and was determined appropriate for program participation.¹⁹³ Ultimately, if successful, the pilot could be expanded to serve more inmates and extended to other violent extremist offenders or inmates with known hate group affiliations. Such a voluntary in-prison program would reduce recidivism risks and facilitate better re-entry transition.

II. The USG should partner with a community-led program to develop a post-release re-entry program for terrorism-related offenders. Community-driven countering violent extremism (CVE) initiatives should be preferred to top-down government-led approaches.¹⁹⁴

An effective prisoner re-entry program for terrorism-related offenders cannot exist absent government involvement. Nevertheless, the USG should partner with civil society and community programs to create layers of relationship that diversify risk and best promote successful outcomes.

The Global Engagement Center (GEC), a U.S. Department of State-led enterprise charged with leading efforts to counter propaganda,¹⁹⁵ explains that, "Governments have the primary responsibility for developing and managing rehabilitation and reintegration programs, but local communities can play an important, collaborative role in helping design and deliver programming where applicable."¹⁹⁶ Moreover, U.N. Security Council Resolution 2396 also calls on Member States to work with local communities, mental health and education practitioners, and relevant civil society organizations to address the challenges posed by prisoners returning to society with terrorism-related backgrounds.¹⁹⁷ Despite these recommendations, there are clearly obstacles in the United States. As a senior official within the Department of Justice who works in the probation space advised:

No doubt that NGOs in this space are needed. Probation offices would eagerly enter into funded agreements with NGOs. However, these resources don't currently exist on a national scale. USG needs to incentivize civil society and mental health community to enter this space in earnest. USG needs to mitigate fears from

civil society and mental health providers that they would be held liable if an offender fails and results in violence. DHS [Department of Homeland Security] has not been successful thus far and can do more here. HHS [Health and Human Services] could do more but has not been mandated to enter this space, although many are advocating for HHS involvement.¹⁹⁸

The purpose of government partnering with a civil society organization would be multi-fold. Given that this would be an experimental program, a non-governmental partner would be able to provide advice on how to make small adjustments on the ground as it rolls out. The non-governmental partner would have intimate contact with what is happening on the ground through its team of intervention personnel and program participants.

The community-led partner would begin to work with inmates while incarcerated and begin to establish trust, at least six months before release. This would continue through the period of time at the halfway house (where applicable) and then when the program participant is released into society.

The community-led partner would provide services tailored for release, including one-on-one mentor/mentee relationship, advice on how to explain past criminality when seeking work, provide resume counseling as well as assistance in accessing vocational training and educational opportunities, potentially with in-community partners. Partnered closely with the assigned probation officer, the community-led partner would also be a valuable voice in assessing risk regarding the former violent extremist offender.

A successful example of a community partner that we identified over the course of our investigation is the Racine Vocational Ministry, which halved recidivism rates for all program participants and specifically reduced revocation rates for sex offenders by 70 percent.¹⁹⁹ According to Sammy Rangel, a former gang member²⁰⁰ and now executive at Life After Hate,²⁰¹ the DOJ-funded program in Racine benefited from a three-tiered committee structure. It included an executive branch, consisting of government attorneys, the mayor's office, chiefs of police, correctional representatives and others, a "program decision-maker" branch for those overseeing program components and a tier for the on-the-ground community actors providing services.

Rangel explains, "the idea flipped the committee structure upside down. People on the ground were informing mid-management on needs and risks regarding the program participants. If these managers weren't in a position to adapt, conform or change the policies in place accordingly, then it was trickled down to the executive committee who had the authority to make necessary alterations."²⁰²

With regard to whether this could be applied to terrorism-related offenders he says, "Absolutely. Of course, there needs to be cultural competency development... [but] I think there is high transfer value in understanding antisocial, sociopathic and pathological behavior in the same way we do with criminology in general."²⁰³

While the Racine Vocational Ministry represented a more localized effort, a similar structure for reintegrating terrorism-related offenders is appropriate for a USG partnership. The community partner should have expertise in CVE and preexistent relationships with civil society actors. This would diversify risk, take the burden of release planning and risk assessment off the USG and facilitate empirical evaluation, not only of outcomes but of internal processes.

III. While the community-based program should begin its operations on a local level, working directly with specific federal district or probation offices, it should be expanded nationwide in order to standardize the program.

At this time, the post-release plans for terrorism-related offenders are prepared locally on a case-by-case basis, seemingly by disparate government actors from federal prosecutor offices and probation services. Handling the reintegration of violent extremist offenders on an ad hoc basis will result in a limited capacity to evaluate, unify or replicate results so that evidence-based practices can be derived from these early efforts. Additionally, absent in-house expertise in the realm of CVE, these government actors may find it difficult to identify appropriate intervention mechanisms and be forced to rely solely on law enforcement monitoring.

While localized pilot programs may be appropriate in districts that cover radicalization hubs (such as New York City, Minneapolis or Northern Virginia), the development of a nationwide re-entry and reintegration program with common standards would offer several benefits.

A consistent national re-entry program would reduce the burden off of the government actors and courts currently responsible for supervising reintegrating terrorism-related offenders. The community-based program should effectively take the lead in case management, while working in conjunction with more localized actors such as mosques or general human service providers. This would create something akin to a health information exchange for disengagement/deradicalization²⁰⁴ and would serve as a clearinghouse of sorts, collecting and distributing information and contacts, identifying best-practices and working to provide services based on evidence-based practices. Beyond providing standardization at the national level, it will also enable the provision of specialized assistance even in localities with few former extremists.

Importantly, a national program would facilitate uniform, up-to-date and evidence-based training. The Radicalisation Awareness Network (RAN) emphasizes that training and support units "can help with the dissemination of training material, development of better training practices, and levels of psychological support... it can also strengthen cooperation at the local level, national and international levels."²⁰⁵ A national community-led program would be best positioned to train stakeholders, policymakers, probation officers and local social service providers.

Perhaps the most important question surrounding the proposition a nationwide program is how it would operate. How might a unitary program provide effective case management in such a large country and context? We believe that online counseling and case management may resolve this dilemma. Research increasingly identifies an equivalence between online and face-to-face counseling.²⁰⁶ Online counseling has proven effective in cognitive behavioral²⁰⁷ and psychotherapeutic interventions, especially in the treatment of anxiety, stress and depression.²⁰⁸ Videoconferencing has also been shown to offer a sense of intimacy and human connection similar to the working alliance of an in-person counselor-client relationship.²⁰⁹ Engaging mandated program participants online would reduce spatial complications and ease participation. It also seems likely to prove sufficient and cost effective.²¹⁰

IV. The courts should utilize the capacity to impose supervised release conditions that mandate participation in the post-release community-led program.

Those with terrorism-related offenses should be mandated to program participation as part of the terms of their supervised release. Under federal law, the court may "modify, reduce, or enlarge the conditions of supervised release, at any time prior to the expiration or termination of the term of supervised release."²¹¹ At the very least, mandated participation would increase the likelihood that early indicators of risk will be identified. Additionally, there is evidence to suggest a connection between mandated program participation

and a reduction in recidivism. For example, those with substance abuse issues are often mandated to post-release counseling. Studies have documented that for incarcerated individuals with substance-abuse dependence, starting drug-abuse treatment in prison and continuing treatment upon release results in better outcomes: less drug use and less criminal behavior.²¹²

Not surprisingly, the Rome Memorandum endorses this strategy as well, noting:

For a rehabilitation program to be successful, States can consider continuing the treatment after the inmate has left the prison. Developing a robust and effective aftercare and reintegration program, which can include on-going educational, vocational skills training, and rehabilitation programs to facilitate the inmate's transition back into society, demonstrates a continuing good will and provides an important support structure for the inmate at a potentially challenging time.²¹³

Several European countries, such as France, the Netherlands and the United Kingdom, make post-release re-entry and reintegration program participation voluntary. But levels and risk of post-release re-engagement have been alarming.²¹⁴ Researchers increasingly recognize an evolving crime-terror nexus, where past and present criminals become involved in jihadism after incarceration.²¹⁵ Mandating terrorism-related offenders to post-release program participation may help address these looming threats proactively (see Appendix C). The Racine, Wisconsin-based Racine Vocational Ministry, which was previously discussed, provides a potential model for re-entry programing (see Appendix D).

V. A community-based program should utilize a multidisciplinary team that provides expertise and advisement. There is an important role that former extremists can play as interventionists and mentors.

The nucleus of the community-led program should include a multidisciplinary team of in-house specialists comprised of professionals with expertise in CVE and those uniquely qualified to conduct clinical supervision, risk-needs-responsivity assessments, and compliant data collection.²¹⁶ Their work and advisement can be conveyed to stakeholders and help coordinate care between the community-led program and local actors, such as social service workers and influential community leaders.

Apart from coordinating care with localized re-entry and reintegration service providers, the community-led program should also provide in-house mentoring and support services aiming to reinforce disengagement, promote deradicalization, reduce stigmatization and protect the public. We have outlined an endorsement of online counseling as the mechanism to achieve such a nationwide support service. However, to best achieve the objectives, the multidisciplinary team should utilize reformed extremists – also commonly referred to as former extremists or formers – as primary mentors and interventionists, prepare them for such a position, advise them and help to document the results of their efforts.

Former extremists have a unique capacity to act as empathic mentors. They understand the processes associated with the progression into and out of extremist movements. Formers are likely to identify and accurately assess indicators of risk, even where program participants may be engaging merely to satisfy the requirements of their supervised release conditions. Formers also offer a motivational archetype of sorts for those that have deradicalized on their own while imprisoned.

This idea is also backed by the Rome Memorandum, which notes:

Reformed extremists, particularly those who have been through the rehabilitation process themselves, may be influential with inmates participating in these programs. The testimonials of former terrorists can be dramatic evidence of the benefits of change. These former violent extremists can be carefully vetted and selected.²¹⁷

Still, it is important that formers are not seen as a one-size-fits-all solution. As Douglas Weeks, a counterradicalization expert and academic we consulted, described it:

The use of formers does allow the conversation to begin, but that conversation can be very brief if it's done in the wrong way. In some cases, it can make the individual even more committed to his/ her radical beliefs. It all comes down to approach, establishing credibility and the legitimacy of the individuals involved.²¹⁸

The process of disengagement from extremism has been shown to be similar to recovery from addiction.²¹⁹ One particular aspect of the realm of substance-abuse treatment seems pertinent to the advocation of formers as interventionists. The substance-abuse workforce is unique in that a majority (57 percent) of counselors are themselves in recovery from addiction.²²⁰ Research suggests a correlation between counselors in recovery and professional commitment, due in part to the notion "that walking with others through a process that is potentially very similar to their own experience will constantly remind them of their personal recovery."²²¹ It is likely this phenomenon would prove true as well for formers.²²²

Finally, the Obama administration's 2011 Strategic Implementation Plan for Empowering Local Communities to Prevent Violent Extremism called for "learning from former violent extremists, specifically those who can speak credibly to counter violent narratives, provide insights to government, and potentially catalyze activities to directly challenge violent extremist narratives."²²³ Nevertheless, an April 2016 Government Accountability Office review found that this issue had not been addressed.²²⁴ The use of formers, as interventionists guided by a multidisciplinary team, could therefore not only provide effective support services, but would likely impact other arenas of CVE-engagement such as counter-messaging, early intervention and prevention.

VI. The community-led program should utilize a network of vetted former extremists that those in the program can engage with to share common experiences. For those with out family support networks to rely on this network can provide the same sense of meaning, purpose and identity extremist movements offer.

For many violent extremists, exiting their respective movements returns them to a potentially problematic lacking sense of belonging and purpose, similar to the state that commonly facilitates radicalization in the first place. A detailed study of 89 former white supremacists, for example, has documented that the process of leaving deeply meaningful movements produces uninvited and undesired cognitive, emotional and physiological responses triggered by environmental factors.²²⁵ The sense of feeling there is no place to go after imprisonment, combined with other factors highlighted so far, can induce re-engagement with extremist movements after release.²²⁶

Community engagement and reconciliation has been cited as a necessary component of maintaining any alterations that have occurred in the prison setting and facilitating effective deradicalization as former prisoners return to society.²²⁷ Engagement in jihadist movements is as much about group dynamics as it is a mere religious or ideological affinity.²²⁸ Violent extremists are lured, not just by the Manichean worldview extremists offer, but by their ability to satisfy a quest for personal significance.²²⁹ As anthropologist Scott Atran describes it, violent extremist organizations are "about building group life, God is group."²³⁰

Multidisciplinary research has documented that rather than getting adherents to renounce sacred values in totality, it is better to refine and adjust them.²³¹ With this in mind, we recommend that program participants are encouraged to embed in a collective comprised of formers, (the interventionists), several of whom are likely to have experienced re-entry and reintegration after a period of incarceration. Such a community represents an alternative network built on principles antithetical to extremism. Additionally, embedding repentant and reformed former extremists in such an alternative ecosystem can expand the derivative objectives of the community-led program.

As academic researchers John Horgan and Mary Beth Altier describe, "There remains great potential for repentant and voluntarily disengaged terrorists to help counter violent extremism by reducing the allure of involvement to would-be recruits and deconstructing the myths that feed recruitment narratives."²³² In Indonesia, for example, a similar network of formers – some in prison and others reintegrating – engages university students in seminars around the country and shares their stories as a means of prevention. Facilitating the growth of a network that can rival the relatively small jihadist networks exerting influence in the American ambit in size and scope would help get to the root of the problem.

VII. The community-based agency and the academic board should conduct ongoing research and empirical evaluations and then convey findings to stakeholders.

The previous five principles represent the core components for a framework derived from a Realist (contextmechanisms-outcome-derived) investigation. They should serve as starting points around which a more comprehensive theory and model can be elaborated. As scholar P.J. Rogers asserts, the primary advantages of theory-driven strategies are that they "can be analytically and empirically powerful and lead to better evaluation questions, better evaluation answers, and better programs," and "lead to better information about a program that is important for replication or improvement, which is unlikely to be produced by other types of program evaluation."²³³

Having outlined the essential configurations and mechanisms of a proposed initiative, a next phase of program development would flesh out more concrete definitions and expand the model, expounding on the specifics of intervention and other details. That process should include consideration for rigorous evaluation from the beginning. To better achieve this, we recommend that an independent academic board have access to all stakeholders, especially program agents and participants, and associated case records (though the names of participants may be protected).

According to Jessica Stern, a research professor at the Pardee School of Global Studies at Boston University who concentrates on links between trauma and terror, any program "should be evaluated rigorously by an outside group of statisticians, not the BOP or any of the service providers, outside teams with the right statistical skills, with no incentives to show the de-rad effort works, or doesn't. Most of the CVE evaluation being done in Europe is done by the service provider."²³⁴

The independent academic board can conduct research, serve as an external auditor and evaluate outcomes while advising on program adjustment drawn from their conclusions.

To conclude this report, it is important that this paper is seen primarily as an effort to set forth more practical discussion, an attempt to kickstart further conversation about the need for developing a solution to those incarcerated or returning to society with a terrorism-related conviction. Our aim is to advance the conversation from the hypothetical to the specific, and toward better answering questions nations around the world are increasingly asking: what do we do when terrorists come home?

APPENDIX A

UTILIZING A REALIST EVALUATION FRAMEWORK

A primary issue facing those designing rehabilitation and reintegration policy and programming remains a dearth of empirically validated research.²³⁵ In thinking about program design and development with rigorous evaluation in mind from the onset, we decided to appropriate a realist evaluation framework.

Realist evaluations ask not "What works?" but "What works for whom in what circumstances and in what respects, and how?," or even more fully, "What works, how, why, for whom, to what extent and in what circumstances, in what respect and over what duration?"²³⁶ A realist approach offers a theory-driven process that seeks to identify a combination of mechanisms and contexts that might lead to desired outcomes. This is known as a context-mechanism-outcome configuration, where outcomes identify the intended impact that an intervention or policy has on the population, mechanisms explain how the intervention induces change and how specific instruments align themselves with producing those alterations and context, in which they are implemented and evolve over time as the context and stakeholder reasoning changes."²³⁷

Realist evaluation has been increasingly endorsed as an applicable framework for CVE studies. Apart from Tinka Veldhuis, a specialist on detention and re-integration of terrorist offenders, advocating for a realist approach to the design of rehabilitation and reintegration programs,²³⁸ it has also been utilized to review the validity of CVE research²³⁹ and to evaluate programs that support the families of foreign fighters.²⁴⁰ Realist program planning goes beyond simply outlining a program structure. As Veldhuis explains, "interventions are always rooted in some kind of theory that describes how the particular implementation of a program will bring about a desired outcome."²⁴¹ Therefore, the program theory represents a hypothesis that can be tested and further refined after initial implementation.

The design of deradicalization initiatives so far has mostly been built on implicit, and oftentimes erroneous assumptions. Under a realist rubric, these assumptions are made explicit, which allows the underlying program theory to be tested empirically, refined and constantly advanced.²⁴² The success of any model is related to whether the program's original design for interventions is "based on an explicated idea, substantiated by previous experience and empirical knowledge, about which measures are most suitable to achieve the set goals."²⁴³ This approach opens up the black box of evaluation, away from a mere focus on outcomes, where "evaluative conclusions are made with no explanation or understanding required with regard to how recorded outcomes might have been produced."²⁴⁴

From a realist perspective, references and sources for initial program design include experts and stakeholders, interviews with proposed interventionists and members of the targeted population and a review of relevant theories and current knowledge.²⁴⁵ As a result, initial design and development are, "products of the human imagination: they are hypothesis about social betterment" that can be "shaped by a vision of change and they succeed or fail according to the veracity of that vision."²⁴⁶

APPENDIX B

SURVEY OF CURRENT REHABILITATION AND RE-ENTRY Initiatives in Europe and North America for Violent Extremist offenders

As a final step in our evaluation, we reviewed the existent policy and practices associated with rehabilitation and reintegration programs for violent extremist offenders elsewhere. There are at least 15 publicly acknowledged rehabilitation and re-entry programs worldwide.²⁴⁷ Our review concentrated on those in Western countries in order to identify patterns and practices that might apply as well to the U.S. arena.

Canada has no official rehabilitation and re-entry program, though it has allocated 35 million Canadian dollars to prevention and deradicalization efforts over 2017-2022.²⁴⁸ The Correctional Service of Canada (CSC) manages reintegration. Violent extremist offenders undergo a period of conditional supervised release, similar to that which may be imposed in the United States. During incarceration, the CSC conducts an individualized needs assessment,²⁴⁹ which may result in the releasee's mandated participation in disengagement activities, psychological treatment and, or religious counseling.

In 2017, the United Kingdom made 412 terrorism-related arrests.²⁵⁰ Although the U.K.'s new sentencing guidelines ensure longer sentences for terrorism-related offenses,²⁵¹ over 41 percent of terms issued between 2007 and 2016 will run out by the end of 2018.²⁵² The U.K.'s CVE strategy (CONTEST) includes reintegration of violent extremist offenders as part of prevention. The Desistance and Disengagement Program has been running as a pilot since 2017.²⁵³ The program imposes a series of mandatory conditions that can include mentoring, psychological support, theological and ideological advice.

In 2015, the Australian government launched its new four-year Living Safe Together initiative. The program allocated 13.4 million Australian dollars to conduct tailored interventions and refer individuals to the necessary support services.²⁵⁴ Australia's intervention strategy has been criticized for focusing on assimilation, or the progressive adoption of dominant cultural traits by minority groups, and not including the Muslim community.²⁵⁵

France's new Prevent to Protect national plan to prevent radicalization includes the creation of four individual in-take pilot programs, overseen by the Department of Justice, focused on education, psychological treatment and "social efficiency."²⁵⁶ In-prison and community monitoring has become essential to the French program, while reintegration is only an option for returning minor foreign fighters.

The Dutch initiative to disengage, deradicalize and reintegrate violent extremist offenders largely failed due to lack of internal coordination within the Department of Probation and disagreement between municipal

governments (sometimes hesitant to provide assistance to high-profile cases) and public prosecutors.²⁵⁷ The Department of Probation works hand in hand with the Public Prosecution Service, imams, municipalities and their partners, such as the police and the National Coordinator for Security and Counterterrorism. However, the Department of Probation has admitted to difficulties in monitoring.²⁵⁸ The current 2016-2020 counterterrorism strategy further emphasizes the need to reintegrate former violent extremist inmates, but relies heavily on monitoring.²⁵⁹

Denmark has opted to reintegrate radicalized individuals and returning foreign fighters.²⁶⁰ Through a multi-agency intervention in collaboration between Aarhus Municipality, East Jutland Police, social service agencies, the intelligence services and Aarhus University, Denmark utilizes an interdisciplinary SSP approach (school, social authorities, police).²⁶¹ After a risk assessment, individuals are offered religious counseling and can access a mentoring program as well as housing and employment assistance.²⁶² Rehabilitation stresses the involvement of parents and family networks.²⁶³

APPENDIX C

The previously discussed Racine, Wisconsin-based Racine Vocational Ministry provides a potential model for re-entry programing. Details of its program are below:

SECOND CHANCE PROGRAM

This program was designed to broaden opportunities for greater numbers of re-entrants to experience job preparation and training along with social services.

The Second Chance program is the result of a year-long planning process that has brought together more than 50 stakeholders and organizations for the purpose of reducing recidivism.

The purpose of this program is to create a community that will engage social practices to improve the successful outcomes of high and medium risk re-entrants into the city of Racine.

Second Chance Program Provides:

- Re-Entry support and advocacy
- Necessary skills for community re-entry
- Additional support and guidance for family and other important relationships

HOW THE PROGRAM WORKS:

Pre-Release:

- Qualified individuals are identified by the Department of Corrections and Second Chance Program Director between six and nine months prior to release and returning to Racine County.
- Once accepted into the program, participants will complete a re-entry risk assessment in person or via video or telephone conferencing.
- Individuals accepted into the program will participate in periodic one-on-one relationship building meetings with a Second Chance Program case manager until the time of release.

Post-Release:

- Participants will continue to connect with the Second Chance Program to lower risk factors and address barriers to re-entry.
- The Case Manager will set goals, which will develop social skills needed to ensure job and community readiness.
- Program ensures appropriate referrals are made to community partners.



NOTEWORTHY CASES RETURNING OVER THE NEXT YEAR

Name: Colleen LaRose (a.k.a. Jihad Jane) Sentence: 10 years

Release: August 4, 2018

Colleen LaRose self-radicalized online and served as an online recruiter and fundraiser for an Ireland-base al-Qaeda cell. In August 2009, she traveled to Ireland to join the cell and plot the murder of Swedish cartoonist Lars Vilks. She was released on August 4, 2018, and has expressed sustained support for jihadists.

Name: John Walker Lindh Sentence: 20 years

Release: May 1, 2019

In November 2001, **John Walker Lindh** was found among a group of Taliban in Mazar-i-Sharif, Afghanistan. He was charged with providing material support to a terrorist organization, and is considered the first detainee of the War on Terror. Despite rejecting bin Laden and lamenting joining the Taliban during his trial, he has continued to call for "global jihad" and to translate "violent extremist texts" during his incarceration.

Name: Syed Fahad Hashmi Sentence: 15 years

Release: August 17, 2019

Syed Hashmi, a U.S. citizen of Pakistani origin, was detained at the age of 27 by British authorities as he was boarding a plane to travel to Pakistan. He was extradited to the United States on charges of providing material support to a terrorist organization (al-Qaeda). While pursuing a degree in England, Hashmi was affiliated with al-Muhajiroun. His case garnered significant of public support and his release will likely generate controversy.

Name:	Sentence:	Release:
Kevin Lamar James	16 years	January 8, 2020
	<u>.</u> .	

Kevin Lamar James founded Jam'yyat Al-Islam Al-Saheeh (JIS), or "The Association of True Islam," while serving time in New Folsom State Prison in California. He recruited Levar Haney Washington, who left prison in 2004. Upon release, Washington recruited others and plotted against Israeli targets in the Los Angeles area. Although James is in a maximum-security prison, he directed Washington and was convicted for seditious conspiracy to levy war against the United States. His name resurfaced again when an NPR report made CMUs public.

Name: Ali al-Tamimi Sentence: Life

Release: Pending appeal

Spiritual leader **Ali al-Tamimi** was sentenced to life in prison in 2004 after being charged with 10 counts, including soliciting others to levy war against the United States. Recent developments in an immigration case (Sessions vs. Dimaya) have deemed crimes of violence charges to be "unconstitutionally vague." Al-Tamimi's attorney has now appealed the life sentence. His release is probable. His codefendant, Seifullah Chapman, was recently granted immediate release on the same grounds.

NOTES

1 Joan Petersilia, "Beyond The Prison Bubble," Federal Probation 75 (2011), <u>http://www.uscourts.gov/sites/default/</u> <u>files/75_1_1_0.pdf</u>; Joan Petersilia And Kevin R. Reitz, "The Oxford Handbook of Sentencing and Corrections," Oxford University Press, 2015, <u>http://www.oxfordhandbooks.com/view/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199730148.001.0001/</u> <u>oxfordhb-9780199730148</u>.

2 Peter Bergen, Albert Ford, Alyssa Sims, And David Sterman, "Terrorism In America After 9/11," New America, 2017, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/in-depth/terrorism-in-america/part-i-overview-terrorism-cases-2001-today/</u>.

3 "US Homegrown Violent Extremist Recidivism Likely." NCTC Current, January 24, 2017. <u>https://assets.docu-mentcloud.org/documents/3873025/NCTC-Report.pdf</u>, located in De Luce, Dan, et al. (2017).

4 "The Islamic State's Suspected Inroads Into America," The Washington Post, July 26, 2018, <u>https://www.wash-ingtonpost.com/graphics/national/isis-suspects/?noredirect=on</u>.

5 Eric Rosand, "We Need To Prepare For The Inevitable: When Terrorists Leave Prison," Time, March 28, 2017, <u>http://time.com/4715307/terrorists-get-out-of-prison</u>.

6 Kim Steven Hunt And Robert Dumville, "Recidivism Among Federal Offenders: A Comprehensive Overview," United States Sentencing Commission, March 2016, <u>https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/research-and-publications/research-publications/2016/recidivism_overview.pdf.</u>

7 Tore Bjorgo And John Horgan (Eds.), Leaving Terrorism Behind: Individual And Collective Disengagement (London: Routledge, 2008), 72-73; Andrew Silke, "Risk Assessment Of Terrorist And Extremist Prisoners," In Andrew Silke (Ed.), Prisons, Terrorism And Extremism: Critical Issues In Management, Radicalisation And Reform (London: Routledge, 2014), 108-121.

8 "Summary Of The Reengagement Of Detainees Formerly Held At Guantanamo Bay," Director Of National Intelligence, 2010, <u>https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Reports%20and%20Pubs/120710 Summary of</u> <u>the Reengagement of Detainees Formerly Held at Guantanamo Bay Cuba.pdf</u>.

9 Thomas Joscelyn, "Gitmo Recidivism Rate Soars," The Weekly Standard, December 7, 2010, <u>https://www.weeklystandard.com/thomas-joscelyn/gitmo-recidivism-rate-soars</u>; Tinka Veldhuis, "Designing Rehabilitation and Reintegration Programmes for Violent Extremist Offenders: A Realist Approach," International Center for Counter-Terrorism, March 2, 2012, <u>https://icct.nl/publication/designing-rehabilitation-and-reintegration-pro-</u> *grammes-for-violent-extremist-offenders-a-realist-approach/*.

10 Peter Neumann, "Prisons And Terrorism: Radicalisation And De-Radicalisation In 15 Countries," International Centre For The Study Of Radicalisation And Political Violence, 2010, <u>https://www.clingendael.org/sites/default/</u> <u>files/pdfs/Prisons-and-terrorism-15-countries.pdf</u>.

11 In Minneapolis, In 2016 A Pilot Program Was Launched Called, The Terrorism Disengagement And Deradicalization Program, The First Government Initiative Of Its Kind In The US. Brendan Koerner, "Can You Turn A Terrorist Back Into A Citizen," Wired, January 24, 2017, <u>https://www.wired.com/2017/01/can-you-turn-terrorist-back-into-citizen/</u>.

12 Matt Levitt (Ed.), "Defeating Ideologically Inspired Violent Extremism. A Strategy To Build Strong Communities And Protect The U.S. Homeland," Washington Institute For Near East Policy, March 2017, <u>https://www.washing-toninstitute.Org/Uploads/Documents/Pubs/Transition2017-CVE-6.Pdf</u>.

13 Tore Bjorgo And John Horgan (Eds.), Leaving Terrorism Behind: Individual And Collective Disengagement (London: Routledge, 2008); Andrew Silke, "Risk Assessment Of Terrorist And Extremist Prisoners," In Andrew Silke (Ed.), Prisons, Terrorism And Extremism: Critical Issues In Management, Radicalisation And Reform (London: Routledge, 2014), 108-121.

14 "Summary Of The Reengagement Of Detainees Formerly Held At Guantanamo Bay," Director Of National Intelligence, 2010, <u>https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Reports%20and%20Pubs/120710_Summary_of_the_Reengage</u>

https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Reports%20and%20Pubs/120710_Summary_of_the_Reengage ment_of_Detainees_Formerly_Held_at_Guantanamo_Bay_Cuba.pdf.

15 Peter Neumann, "Prisons And Terrorism: Radicalisation And De-Radicalisation In 15 Countries," International Centre For The Study Of Radicalisation And Political Violence, 2010, <u>https://www.clingendael.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/Prisons-and-terrorism-15-countries.pdf</u>.

16 Paula Newton, "Artist Defiantly Draws Prophet Mohammed," CNN, October 16, 2007. <u>http://www.cnn.com/2007/WORLD/europe/10/16/artist.controversy/</u>.

17 U.S. Department Of Justice, "DOJ Public/Unsealed Terrorism And Terrorism-Related Convictions 9/11/01-12/31/14," Center For Immigration Studies, Accessed July 20, 2018, <u>https://cis.org/sites/cis.org/files/Terror%20</u> <u>Arrests.senate%20judiciary.pdf</u>.

18 David Taylor, "He Was A Teenage Terrorist. Now He's Fighting Extremism," The Guardian (London), June 3, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jun/03/mohammed-khalid-america-youngest-terrorist-interview</u>.

19 Peter Bergen, Albert Ford, Alyssa Sims, and David Sterman, "Terrorism in America After 9/11," New America, 2017, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/in-depth/terrorism-in-america/part-i-overview-terrorism-cases-2001-today/</u>.

20 David Taylor, "He Was A Teenage Terrorist. Now He's Fighting Extremism," The Guardian (London), June 3, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jun/03/mohammed-khalid-america-youngest-terrorist-interview</u>.

21 Email correspondence between Muhammad Hassan Khalid and Jesse Morton in 2018.

22 Muhammad Fraser-Rahim, "In And Out Of Extremism USA: A Case Study On The Deradicalisation Process Of The Youngest Individual To Be Indicted On Terror Charges In The United States," Quilliam, April 2018, <u>https://www.quilliaminternational.com/shop/e-publications/in-and-out-of-extremism-usa/</u>.

23 David Taylor, "He Was A Teenage Terrorist. Now He's Fighting Extremism," The Guardian (London), June 3, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jun/03/mohammed-khalid-america-youngest-terrorist-interview.

24 Muhammad Fraser-Rahim, "In And Out Of Extremism USA: A Case Study On The Deradicalisation Process Of The Youngest Individual To Be Indicted On Terror Charges In The United States," Quilliam, April 2018, <u>https://www.guilliaminternational.com/shop/e-publications/in-and-out-of-extremism-usa/</u>.

25 "Muhammad Fraser-Rahim," Quilliam, Accessed July 4, 2018, <u>https://www.quilliaminternational.com/about/</u> <u>staff/muhammad-fraser-rahim/;</u> David Taylor, "He Was A Teenage Terrorist. Now He's Fighting Extremism," The Guardian (London), June 3, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jun/03/mohammed-khalid-ameri-</u> <u>ca-youngest-terrorist-interview</u>.

26 The Bureau Of Prisons Inmate Locator Is An Online Service That Provides Information On Federal Inmates. It Can Be Accessed At <u>https://www.bop.gov/inmateloc/</u>.

27 "Federal Judge Sentences 'Jihad Jane' To 10 Years In Prison For Role In Plot To Commit Murder Overseas," U.S. Department Of Justice, January 6, 2014, <u>https://www.justice.gov/usao-edpa/pr/federal-judge-sentences-ji-had-jane-10-years-prison-role-plot-commit-murder-overseas</u>.

28 Alexander Meleagrou-Hitchens, "As American As Apple Pie: How Anwar Al-Awlaki Became The Face Of Western Jihad," International Centre For The Study Of Radicalization And Political Violence, 2011, <u>http://www.gor-dogan.com.hr/gordogan/wp-content/uploads/2011/10/2011-09-Meleagrou-Hitchens-Alexander-As-American-as-Apple-Pie-Anwar-al-Awlaki.pdf</u>.

29 Written Correspondence Between Colleen Larose And Authors In 2018.

30 Peter Bergen, Albert Ford, Alyssa Sims, And David Sterman, "Terrorism In America After 9/11," New America, 2017, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/in-depth/terrorism-in-america/part-i-overview-terrorism-cases-2001-today/</u>.

31 "ISIS In America: GWU's Extremism Tracker," George Washington University Program On Extremism, August 2018, <u>https://extremism.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/zaxdzs2191/f/August%202018%20Update.pdf</u>.

32 Sarah Gilkes, "Not Just The Caliphate. Non-Islamic State-Related Jihadist Terrorism In America," George Washington University Program On Extremism, 2016, <u>https://extremism.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/zaxdzs2191/f/downloads/</u> <u>Not%20Just%20The%20Caliphate.pdf</u>.

33 Mitch Silber online correspondence with David Sterman in 2018.

34 Statement Of Jerome P. Bjelopera, Specialist In Organized Crime And Terrorism, Before Committee On Homeland Security Subcommittee On Counterterrorism And Intelligence, U.S. House Of Representatives Hearing "Terror Inmates: Countering Violent Extremism In Prison And Beyond," Congressional Research Service, October 28, 2015, <u>https://docs.house.gov/meetings/HM/HM05/20151028/104102/HHRG-114-HM05-Wstate-BjeloperaJ-20151028.pdf</u>.

35 See For Example: Hollie Mckey, "The Troubling U.S. Post-Prison Experiment To 'Rehabilitate' An ISIS Supporter," Fox News, July 18, 2018, <u>https://www.foxnews.com/us/the-troubling-us-post-prison-experiment-to-rehabilitate-an-isis-supporter</u>; Nicole Hong, "U.S. Weighs 'Deradicalization' Of Released Terror Convicts," The Wall Street Journal, February 16, 2016, <u>https://blogs.wsj.com/law/2016/02/16/u-s-weighs-deradicalization-of-released-terrorconvicts/</u>; Eric Rosand, "We Need To Prepare For The Inevitable: When Terrorists Leave Prison," Time, March 28, 2017, <u>http://time.com/4715307/terrorists-get-out-of-prison/</u>; Stephen Montemayor, "After Prison, Will Minnesota's ISIS Defendants Come Out Better Or Worse?" Minneapolis Star Tribune, July 1, 2017, <u>http://www.startribune. com/after-years-in-prison-will-minnesota-s-isis-defendants-come-out-better-or-worse/432015773/</u>; Esme Murphy, "German Expert: U.S. Way Behind In Terrorism De-Radicalization," CBS Minnesota, September 21, 2016, <u>https://minnesota.cbs/ocal.com/2016/09/21/deradicalization-expert/</u>; Nicole Hong, "Are Terrorists Ready For Life After Prison?" The Wall Street Journal, April 25, 2018. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-struggles-to-prepare-convicted-terrorists-for-life-after-prison-1524648602</u>; Jessica Donati, "U.S. Prisons Allow Extremism To Fester, Study Warns," The Wall Street Journal, February 6, 2018, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-prison-allow-extremism-tofester-study-warns-1517930107</u>.

36 "Hearing on the Threat of Muslim-American Radicalization in U.S. Prisons," U.S. House of Representatives Homeland Security Committee, June 25, 2011, <u>https://homeland.house.gov/hearing/threat-muslim-american-rad-icalization-us-prisons/</u>.

37 Lorenzo Vidino And Seamus Hughes, "America's Terrorism Problem Doesn't End With Prison—It Might Just Begin There," Lawfare, June 17, 2018, <u>https://www.lawfareblog.com/americas-terrorism-problem-doesnt-end-prison-it-might-just-begin-there</u>.

38 They Include Jesse Morton, Bryant Neal Vinas, Shaker Masri, Heather Coffman, Muhammad Hassan Khalid, Yousef Al-Khattab, Tania Joya And Four Other Individuals That Prefer To Remain Anonymous.

39 The Bureau of Prisons was established in 1930 "to provide more progressive and humane care for federal inmates, to professionalize the prison service, and to ensure consistent and centralized administration of federal prisons." See: "About Us," Federal Bureau of Prisons, Accessed October 30, 2018, <u>https://www.bop.gov/about/</u>.

40 Theory-driven research differs from data-driven research. Where data-driven program design is derived from scientific experiment and effect evaluations, theory-driven research comprises "the underlying policy or scientific assumptions, partly rooted in the reflections, experience, and knowledge of practitioners and/or policymakers." The program theory provides a plausible hypothesis that can be tested and modified after implementation. See: Amy-Jane Gielen, "Countering Violent Extremism: A Realist Review For Assessing What Works, For Whom, In What Circumstances, And How?" Taylor & Francis Online, May 3, 2017, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09546553.2017.1313736?journalCode=ftpv20&.

41 Rohan Gunaratna, "Terrorist Rehabilitation: A Global Imperative," Journal Of Policing, Intelligence And Counter Terrorism, April 12, 2011, 65-82, <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/</u> 18335330.2011.553182?journalCode=rpic20.

42 See For Example: Mark S. Hamm, "Prison Islam In The Age Of Sacred Terror," The British Journal Of Criminology, Vol 49, Issue 5 6/9/2009, 667–685, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/bjc/azp035</u>; Mark S. Hamm, "Prisoner Radicalization: Assessing The Threat In U.S. Correctional Institutions," NIJ Journal Issue No. 261, 2008 14-19, <u>https:// www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/224085.pdf</u>; Gregg Hannah, Lindsay Clutterbuck, And Jennifer Rubin, "Radicalization Or Rehabilitation. Understanding The Challenge Of Extremist And Radicalized Prisoners," RAND Corporation, 2008, <u>https://www.rand.org/pubs/technical reports/TR571.html</u>; JL Marret, "Prison De-Radicalization And Disengagement: The French Case," International Center For The Study Of Radicalization, 2009. <u>http://www.frstrategie. org/publications/autres/dossiers/2011/aqmi/doc/fjd.pdf</u>; Saba Noor And Shagufta Hayat, "Deradicalization: Approaches And Models," PAK Institute For Peace Studies, April 2009, <u>http://www.pakpips.com/web/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2017/11/116.pdf</u>.

43 The Term "Disengagement" Was Inserted Into The CVE Lexicon By Tore Bjorjo And John Horgan In Their Book Leaving Terrorism Behind: Individual And Collective Disengagement. Tore Bjorjo And John Horgan, Leaving Terrorism Behind: Individual and Collective Disengagement, Routledge, 2008.

44 Allard R. Feddes And Marcello Gallucci, "A Literature Review On Methodology Used In Evaluating Effects Of Preventive And De-Radicalisation Interventions," Journal Of Deradicalization, No. 5, 2016.

45 Amy-Jane Gielen, "Countering Violent Extremism: A Realist Review For Assessing What Works, For Whom, In What Circumstances, And How?" Taylor & Francis Online, May 3, 2017, <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.</u> <u>1080/09546553.2017.1313736</u>.

46 "Foreign Fighters: An Updated Assessment Of The Flow Of Foreign Fighters Into Syria And Iraq," The Soufan Group, December 2015, <u>http://soufangroup.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/TSG_ForeignFightersUpdate_Fl-NAL3.pdf</u>.

47 Tinka Veldhuis, "Designing Rehabilitation And Reintegration Programmes For Violent Extremist Offenders: A Realist Approach," International Center For Counter-Terrorism, March 2, 2012, <u>https://icct.nl/publication/design-ing-rehabilitation-and-reintegration-programmes-for-violent-extremist-offenders-a-realist-approach/.</u>

48 Tinka Veldhuis, "Designing Rehabilitation And Reintegration Programmes For Violent Extremist Offenders: A Realist Approach," International Center For Counter-Terrorism, March 2, 2012, <u>https://icct.nl/publication/design-ing-rehabilitation-and-reintegration-programmes-for-violent-extremist-offenders-a-realist-approach/.</u>

49 "Rome Memorandum On Good Practices For Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Violent Extremist Offenders," Global Counterterrorism Forum, Accessed October 30, 2018, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/Portals/1/Documents/</u> <u>Framework%20Documents/A/GCTF-Rome-Memorandum-ENG.pdf</u>. **50** "US Faces Task Of Helping Terror Suspects Return To Society," Chicago Tribune, November 5, 2015. <u>https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/ct-terror-suspects-released-20151105-story.html</u>.

51 Matt Levitt (Ed.), "Defeating Ideologically Inspired Violent Extremism. A Strategy To Build Strong Communities And Protect The U.S. Homeland," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, March 2017, <u>https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Documents/pubs/Transition2017-CVE-6.pdf</u>.

52 Alexander Meleagrou-Hitchens, Seamus Hughes, And Bennett Clifford, "American Jihadists In Syria And Iraq," George Washington University Program On Extremism, February 2018, <u>https://extremism.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/</u> zaxdzs2191/f/TravelersAmericanJihadistsinSyriaandIraq.pdf.

53 Alexander Meleagrou-Hitchens, Seamus Hughes, And Bennett Clifford, "American Jihadists In Syria And Iraq," George Washington University Program On Extremism, February 2018, <u>https://extremism.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/</u> zaxdzs2191/f/TravelersAmericanJihadistsinSyriaandIraq.pdf.

54 Email correspondence between Dr. John Horgan and coauthors in 2018.

55 Katy Berkell, "Risk Reduction In Terrorism Cases: Sentencing And The Post-Conviction Environment," Journal For Deradicalization, 13, (2017), <u>http://journals.sfu.ca/jd/index.php/jd/article/view/131</u>.

56 "About Our Agency," Federal Bureau of Prisons, accessed June 27, 2018, https://www.bop.gov/about/agency/.

57 There Are 104 FBI Joint Terrorism Task Forces Around The Country, Where Local, State, And Federal Agencies Work Together To Combat Terrorism On A Regional Scale. See: "Protecting America. National Task Force Wages War on Terror," FBI, August 19, 2008, <u>https://archives.fbi.gov/archives/news/stories/2008/august/njttf_081908</u>.

58 "Countering Inmate Extremism. Annual Training 2017," Federal Bureau of Prisons, January 31, 2017, <u>https://www.bop.gov/foia/docs/countering_inmate_extremism_2017_training.pdf</u>.

59 "US Faces Task Of Helping Terror Suspects Return To Society," Chicago Tribune, November 5, 2015. ; Matt Levitt (ed.), "Defeating Ideologically Inspired Violent Extremism. A Strategy to Build Strong Communities And Protect The U.S. Homeland," Washington Institute For Near East Policy, March 2017, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Documents/pubs/Transition2017-CVE-6.pdf.

60 Laurie Fenstermacher And Todd Leventhal (Eds.), "Countering Violent Extremism: Scientific Methods & Strategies," Psychology Today, September 2011, <u>https://www.psychologytoday.com/files/attachments/95226/ucounter-</u> violentextremismfinalapprovedforpublicrel ease28oct11.pdf.

61 Naureen Chowdhury Fink And Ellie B. Hearne, "Beyond Terrorism: Deradicalization And Disengagement From Violent Extremism," International Peace Institute, October 2008, <u>https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/publications/beter.pdf</u>.

62 "Rome Memorandum On Good Practices For Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Violent Extremist Offenders," Global Counterterrorism Forum, Accessed October 30, 2018, 2, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/Portals/1/Documents/</u> <u>Framework%20Documents/A/GCTF-Rome-Memorandum-ENG.pdf</u>.

63 "Country Reports on Terrorism 2016," U.S. Department of State, July 2017, <u>https://www.state.gov/documents/</u> organization/272488.pdf.

64 David Sterman And Nate Rosenblatt, "All Jihad Is Local Volume II: ISIS In North Africa And The Arabian Peninsula," New America, April 5, 2018, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/international-security/policy-papers/all-jihad-local-volume-ii/</u>. 65 Lorenzo Vidino And Seamus Hughes, "America's Terrorism Problem Doesn't End With Prison—It Might Just Begin There," Lawfare, June 17, 2018,.

66 "Smart Justice," American Civil Liberties Union, Accessed August 8, 2018, <u>https://www.aclu.org/issues/</u> <u>smart-justice?redirect=node/26297</u>.

67 "Prisoners in 2016," Bureau of Justice Statistics, January 2018, <u>https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/p16.pdf</u>.

68 Michelle S. Phelps, "Rehabilitation In The Punitive Era: The Gap Between Rhetoric And Reality In U.S. Prison Programs," Law And Science Review: 45 (2011) 33-66, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3762476/</u>.

69 Sari Horwitz, "U.S. Official Says Prison System's Best Reentry Program Cut 'Dramatically," The Washington Post, October 29, 2015, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/deputy-attorney-gener-al-prison-systems-best-re-entry-program-has-dramatically-shrunk/2015/10/29/8d96713a-7e66-11e5-beba-927 <u>fd8634498 story.html?utm term=.6d7d8d864cf5</u>.</u>

70 Joan Petersilia, "Beyond the Prison Bubble," National Institute of Justice, October 2011, <u>https://www.nij.gov/</u> journals/268/pages/prison-bubble.aspx.

71 "Recidivism," National Institute of Justice, June 17, 2014, <u>https://www.nij.gov/topics/corrections/recidivism/</u> Pages/welcome.aspx.

72 Tore Bjorjo and John Horgan, Leaving Terrorism Behind: Individual And Collective Disengagement (London: Routledge, 2008); Andrew Silke, "Risk Assessment Of Terrorist And Extremist Prisoners," in Andrew Silke (ed.), Prisons, Terrorism And Extremism: Critical Issues In Management, Radicalisation And Reform (London: Routledge, 2014), 108-121.

73 J. Stephen Wormith, Richard Althouse, Mark Simpson, et al., "The Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Offenders: The Current Landscape And Some Future Directions For Correctional Psychology," Criminal Justice And Behavior, Vol. 34, No. 7, July 2007, 879-892, <u>https://ce-classes.com/exam_format/b1e704c8b2bcb7528aaec20e6fd-0f2c9.pdf</u>.

74 David Skarbek, The Social Order of the Underworld: How Prison Gangs Govern the American Penal System. (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2014).

75 "European Union Terrorism Situation and Trend Report," Europol, June 15, 2017, <u>https://www.europol.europa.</u> <u>eu/newsroom/news/2017-eu-terrorism-report-142-failed-foiled-and-completed-attacks-1002-arrests-and-142-victims-died</u>.

76 Mona Chalabi, "Terror Attacks By Muslims Receive 357% More Press Attention, Study Finds," The Guardian (London), July 20, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jul/20/muslim-terror-attacks-press-cover-age-study</u>.

77 Charles Doyle, "Terrorist Material Support: An Overview Of 18 U.S.C. §2339A And §2339B," Congressional Research Service, December 8, 2016, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R41333.pdf</u>.

78 "18 U.S. Code § 2339A - Providing Material Support To Terrorists," Cornell Law School, Accessed July 1, 2018, <u>https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/18/2339A</u>.

79 "Holder, Attorney General, et al v. Humanitarian Law Project et al, Certiorari to the United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit," U.S. Supreme Court, 2009, <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/09pdf/08-1498.</u> pdf. **80** Anemona Hartocollis And Al Baker, "U.S. Citizen Is Accused of Helping Al Qaeda," The New York Times, June 8, 2006, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2006/06/08/nyregion/08terror.html</u>.

81 Jeremy Roebuck, "Calling For Nuance In Terrorism Sentences, Judge Frees Philly Man 6 Years After Arrest," Phildelphia Inquirer, July 19, 2018, <u>http://www2.philly.com/philly/news/pennsylvania/philadelphia/bakhtiyor-ju-maev-sentencing-philly-terrorism-case-denver-uzbekistan-20180719.html</u>.

82 Ali Vingiano, Salvador Hernandez, "Meet The U.S. Citizens Charged With Trying To Join Or Help ISIS," Buzzfeed News, Last Updated June 16, 2015, <u>https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/alisonvingiano/us-citizens-arrest-</u> <u>ed-for-trying-to-join-isis;</u> "How Many Americans Have Joined ISIS?" CBS News, August 22, 2014. <u>https://www. cbsnews.com/news/how-many-americans-have-joined-isis/</u>.

83 David Inserra, "Terror Plot 104 Targets the Fourth of July," Heritage Foundation, July 3, 2018, <u>https://www.heritage.org/terrorism/commentary/terror-plot-104-targets-the-fourth-july</u>.

84 Piotr M. Szpunar, "Premeditating Predispositions: Informants, Entrapment, And Connectivity In Counterterrorism," Critical Studies In Media Communication. Vol. 34, 4, May 8, 2017, <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/15295036.2017.1319966?src=recsys&journalCode=rcsm20</u>.

85 Justin Reedy, John Gastil, And Michael Gabbay, "Terrorism And Small Groups: An Analytical Framework For Group Discussion," Sage Journals, October 1, 2013, <u>http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1046496413501892</u>.

86 "ISIS In America: GWU's Extremism Tracker," George Washington University's Program On Extremism, July 2018, <u>https://extremism.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/zaxdzs2191/f/downloads/Jul2018%20Infographic.pdf</u>.

87 James P. McLoughlin Jr., "Deconstructing United States Sentencing Guidelines Section 3A1.4: Sentencing Failure In Cases Of Financial Support For Foreign Terrorist Organizations," Law & Inequality, Vol. 28 (1, 2010), <u>https://scholarship.law.umn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1132&context=lawineq</u>.

88 There are indications that the landscape is altering. In March 2016, a judge in Minneapolis ordered four men facing terrorism charges to undergo an evaluation for participation in a first-of-its-kind deradicalization program (See Reference). This innovative program was largely an outgrowth of community relationships developed between the FBI, Department of Homeland Security, local law enforcement, and the Minneapolis Muslim community. In November 2017, the program matriculated its first graduate, Abdullahi Yusuf, who attempted to travel to fight alongside ISIS. On June 25, 2018, a federal judge in Houston sentenced a man to 18 months in prison for attempting to join ISIS, despite the U.S. prosecutor asking for more than 20 years. It was the shortest sentence ever in a material support case, though the U.S. government is appealing. Another young man actually joined ISIS but requested that the government rescue him from the barbarity he was witnessing. When he was returned, he assisted the counterterrorism community and was granted an alternative to incarceration with 10 years of supervised release on June 28, 2018. The presentence report recommended a sentence of 360 months. In July 2018 ____, a federal judge in Philadelphia sentenced a jihadist convicted of two counts of material support to time served (six-and-a-half years) despite the government requesting 15 years at least in part because there existed "no relevant training or rehabilitations programs" to deal with terrorism related crimes and that his support for terrorism was likely to enhance as a result of longterm imprisonment. See: Stephen Montemayor And Mila Koumpilova, "Terror Suspects Will Test Deradicalization Program," Star Tribune, March 2, 2016, http://www.startribune.com/judge-orders-de-radicalization-study-for-4-terror-defendants/370806141/; Joanna Walters, "An Incredible Transformation': How Rehab, Not Prison, Worked For A Us Isis Convert," The Guardian (London), January 4, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jan/04/</u> american-isis-abdullahi-yousuf-rehabilatation; Gabrielle Banks, "Justice Department Appeals Federal Judge's Light Sentence For Houston College Student Who Tried To Join ISIS," Houston Chronicle, August 1, 2018, https://www. chron.com/news/houston-texas/houston/article/Justice-Department-appeals-federal-judge-s-13124718.php; "The Latest: Islamic State Cooperator Sentenced In New York," Associated Press, June 28, 2018, https://www.apnews. com/410785a8062c42018da5f381a2ebaa97; Jeremy Roebuck, "Calling For Nuance In Terrorism Sentences, Judge Frees Philly Man 6 Years After Arrest," Philadelphia Enquirer, July 19, 2018, <u>http://www2.philly.com/philly/news/penn-</u> sylvania/philadelphia/bakhtiyor-jumaev-sentencing-philly-terrorism-case-denver-uzbekistan-20180719.html.

89 Linda Qiu, "Trump Calls Terrorism Trial Process 'A Joke,' Despite Hundreds Of Convictions," The New York Times, November 2, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/02/us/politics/fact-check-trump-terror-convictions.</u> <u>html</u>.

90 Sebastian Rotella, "Europe's Revolving-Door Prisons Compound Growing Terror Threat," ProPublica, June 23, 2015, <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/europes-revolving-door-prisons-compound-growing-terror-threat</u>.

91 "Rome Memorandum On Good Practices For Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Violent Extremist Offenders," Global Counterterrorism Forum, Accessed October 30, 2018, 5, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/Portals/1/Documents/</u> <u>Framework%20Documents/A/GCTF-Rome-Memorandum-ENG.pdf</u>.

92 "Statement of Jerome Bjelopera, Specialist in Organized Crime and Terrorism Before Committee on Homeland Security Subcommittee on Counterterrorism And Intelligence," U.S. House of Representatives Hearing on Terror Inmates: Countering Violent Extremism In Prison and Beyond, Congressional Research Service, October 28, 2015, <u>https://docs.house.gov/meetings/HM/HM05/20151028/104102/HHRG-114-HM05-Wstate-BjeloperaJ-20151028.pdf</u>.

93 Scott Shane, "From Minneapolis To ISIS: An American's Path To Jihad," The New York Times, March 21, 2015, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/22/world/middleeast/from-minneapolis-to-isis-an-americans-path-to-jihad.</u> <u>html</u>.

94 U.S. Department of Justice, Office Of Public Affairs, "Texas Man Sentenced To 82 Months In Prison For Attempting To Travel To Syria To Join ISIL," Federal Bureau Of Investigations, June 5, 2015, https://www.fbi.gov/contact-us/field-offices/sanantonio/news/press-releases/texas-man-sentenced-to-82-months-in-prison-for-attempting-to-travel-to-syria-to-join-isil.

95 Written Correspondence Between Michael Todd Wolfe And Coauthors In 2018.

96 "United States Of America V. Erwin Antonio Rios," U.S. District Court For The Eastern District Of North Carolina, February 7, 2013.

97 Written Correspondence Between Erwin Rios And Coauthors In 2018.

98 Jacob Olidort, "The Politics Of Quietist Islam," Center For Middle East Policy At Brookings, No. 18 February 2015, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/Brookings-Analysis-Paper_Jacob-Olidort-Inside_Final_Web.pdf</u>.

99 Email Correspondence Between Muhammad Hassan Khalid And Coauthors In 2018.

100 Alan Travis, "Islamic Extremists In Prisons 'Should Be In Isolated Units," The Guardian, July 13, 2016, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/society/2016/jul/13/extreme-islamists-in-prisons-should-be-in-isolated-units-england-wales</u>.

101 "Program Statement: Communications Management Units," Federal Bureau of Prisons, April 1, 2015, <u>https://www.bop.gov/policy/progstat/5214_002.pdf</u>.

102 "Program Statement: Communications Management Units," Federal Bureau of Prisons, April 1, 2015, <u>https://www.bop.gov/policy/progstat/5214_002.pdf</u>.

103 Carrie Johnson And Margot Williams, "'Guantanamo North': Inside Secretive U.S. Prisons," NPR, March 3, 2011, <u>https://www.npr.org/2011/03/03/134168714/guantanamo-north-inside-u-s-secretive-prisons</u>.

104 Christie Thompson, "Another Kind Of Isolation: The Bureau Of Prisons Tightens The Rules At Its Secretive "Communication Management Units," Marshall Project, January 28, 2015, <u>https://www.themarshallproject.org/2015/01/28/another-kind-of-isolation?ref=collections</u>.

105 "Data & Graphics: Population Of The Communications Management Units," NPR, March 3, 2011, <u>https://www.npr.org/2011/03/08/134227726/data-graphics-population-of-the-communications-manage-ment-units</u>.

106 Rafil Dhafir, "A Letter From Dr. Dhafir About His Transfer And New Prison Situation," Dhafir Trial, February 7, 2007, <u>http://www.dhafirtrial.net/2007/02/07/a-letter-from-dr-dhafir-about-his-transfer-and-new-prison-situation/</u>.

107 Dan Eggen, "Facility Holding Terrorism Inmates Limits Communication," The Washington Post, February 25, 2007, <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/02/24/AR2007022401231 pf.html?noredi-rect=on</u>.

108 Christie Thompson, "Federal Prisons Throw Inmates In 'Little Guantanamo' – And Don't Have To Say Why," Thinkprogress, April 25, 2014, <u>https://thinkprogress.org/federal-prisons-throw-inmates-in-little-guantanamo-and-don-t-have-to-say-why-10ba3f21069e/;</u> Molly Parker, "New Gitmo? Terrorist Inmates Housed In Marion," The Southern, April 12, 2015, <u>https://thesouthern.com/news/local/new-gitmo-terrorist-inmates-housed-in-marion/article_44b3639a-7b9d-55ea-8bcc-3f8f086c6b43.html</u>.

109 "Virginia Man Sentenced To 25 Years In Prison For Providing Material Support And Encouraging Violent Jihadists To Kill U.S. Citizens," U.S. Department Of Justice, February 24, 2011, <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/</u> <u>virginia-man-sentenced-25-years-prison-providing-material-support-and-encouraging-violent</u>.

110 Abu Talhah Al-Amriiki, "Zachary Adam Chesser: July 25, 2013 (Ramadan In Gitmo North – A Break From Tyranny)" Aseerun - Letters From Zachary Adam Chesser," Aseerun Project, July 31, 2013, <u>https://aseerun.wordpress.com/category/risala/letters-from-zachary-adam-chesser/</u>.

111 Beth Dalbey, "Feds Go After \$250K Owed By Dearborn Cleric With ISIS Influence," Dearborn Patch, August 22, 2014, <u>https://patch.com/michigan/dearborn/feds-go-after-250k-owed-dearborn-cleric-isis-influence</u>.

112 Ahmad Musa Jibril, "May Allah Grant You Patience, Shukri: The Sanabel Abu Baker That I Knew!!" Aseerun Project, May 15, 2013, <u>https://aseerun.wordpresscom/2013/05/15/may-allah-grant-you-patience-shukri-the-sanabil-abu-baker-that-i-knew/#more-5415</u>.

113 Marga Zambrana, Mark Townsend, And Emma Graham-Harrison, "The Warning Signs Straight-A Student Was On Road To Syrian Isis Stronghold," The Guardian, March 28, 2015, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/</u> mar/28/syria-british-medical-students-isis-warning-signs.

114 Joseph A. Carter, Shiraz Maher, And Peter R. Neumann, "#Greenbirds: Measuring Importance And Influence In Syrian Foreign Fighter Networks," International Center For The Study Of Radicalisation And Political Violence, 2014, <u>https://icsr.info/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/ICSR-Report-Greenbirds-Measuring-Importance-and-Infleunce-in-Syrian-Foreign-Fighter-Networks.pdf</u>.

115 Jack Moore, "YouTube Hasn't Blocked U.S. Cleric, ISI Recruiter Who Inspired London Bridge Attack In Its Hate Speech Crackdown," Newsweek, November 13, 2017, <u>https://www.newsweek.com/youtube-taking-down-anwar-al-awlakis-sermons-not-us-cleric-who-inspired-isis-709114</u>.

116 Jack Moore, "London Attacker Followed ISIS Recruiter and Radical U.S. Preacher Ahmad Musa Jibril," Newsweek, May 6, 2017, <u>https://www.newsweek.com/london-bridge-attacker-followed-radical-preacher-isis-re-cruiter-online-youtube-620682</u>; Marga Zambrana, Mark Townsend, And Emma Graham-Harrison, "The Warning Signs Straight-A Student Was On Road To Syrian Isis Stronghold," The Guardian, March 28, 2015, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/28/syria-british-medical-students-isis-warning-signs</u>.

117 De-Radicalisation Is Fundamentally A Psychological And Cognitive Process By Which The Individual Experiences A Fundamental Change In Understanding And Belief. However, De-Radicalisation Does Not Necessarily Go Hand In Hand With Disengagement. See: Tinka Veldhuis, "Designing Rehabilitation And Reintegration Programmes For Violent Extremist Offenders: A Realist Approach," International Center For Counter-Terrorism, March 2, 2012, https://icct.nl/publication/designing-rehabilitation-and-reintegration-programmes-for-violent-extremist-offenders-a-realist-approach/.

118 Ryan Shanahan And Sandra Villalobos Agudelo, "The Family And Recidivism," Prison Policy Initiative, September/October 2012, <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/scans/vera/the-family-and-recidivism.pdf</u>.

119 "Rome Memorandum On Good Practices For Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Violent Extremist Offenders," Global Counterterrorism Forum, Accessed October 30, 2018, 6, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/Portals/1/Documents/Framework%20Documents/A/GCTF-Rome-Memorandum-ENG.</u> <u>pdf</u>.

120 "United States V. Heather E. Coffman Criminal Complaint," United States District Court For The Eastern District Of Virginia, November 14, 2014, <u>https://extremism.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/zaxdzs2191/f/Coffman%20Criminal%20Complaint.pdf</u>.

121 "Virginia Woman Sentenced For Making False Statements In An International Terrorism Investigation," FBI, May 11, 2015, <u>https://www.fbi.gov/contact-us/field-offices/richmond/news/press-releases/virginia-woman-sentenced-for-making-false-statements-in-an-international-terrorism-investigation.</u>

122 Online Correspondence Between Heather Coffman And Juncal Fernandez Garayzabal In 2018.

123 Email Correspondence With Mitch Silber In 2018.

124 "Nazi Low Riders," Anti-Defamation League, Accessed July 10, 2018, <u>https://www.adl.org/resources/profiles/</u> <u>nazi-low-riders</u>.

125 Telephone Correspondence Between Jesse Morton And Mitch Silber In 2018. 126 Anonymous Telephone Correspondence With Coauthors In 2018.

127 "Reentry Fact Sheet," Federal Correctional Institution Otisville, February 27, 2015, http://www.nyep.uscourts.gov/reentry/FCI%20Otisville%20Reentry%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf.

128 "Substance Abuse Treatment," Federal Bureau Of Prisons, April 13, 2012, <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20120413163210/http://www.bop.gov/inmate_programs/substance.jsp</u>.

129 Bernadette Pelissier, Susan Wallace, Joyce Ann O'Neil, et al., "Federal Prison Residential Drug Treatment Reduces Substance Use And Arrests After Release," Federal Bureau Of Prisons, Accessed July 6, 2018, <u>https://www.bop.gov/resources/research_projects/published_reports/drug_treat/orepramjalcd.pdf</u>.

130 "Rome Memorandum On Good Practices For Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Violent Extremist Offenders," Global Counterterrorism Forum, Accessed October 30, 2018, 11, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/Portals/1/Documents/Framework%20Documents/A/GCTF-Rome-Memorandum-ENG.pdf</u>.

131 Nicole Hong, "Are Terrorists Ready For Life After Prison?" The Wall Street Journal, April 25, 2018, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-struggles-to-prepare-convicted-terrorists-for-life-after-prison-1524648602</u>.

132 Phone Correspondence Between Shaker Masri And Coauthors In 2018.

133 "US Faces Task Of Helping Terror Suspects Return To Society," Chicago Tribune, November 5, 2015. <u>https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/ct-terror-suspects-released-20151105-story.html</u>.

134 "Reentry Trends In The U.S." Bureau Of Justice Statistics, November 20, 2018, <u>https://www.bjs.gov/content/reentry/definition.cfm</u>.

135 "Reentry Programs," Federal Bureau Of Prisons, Accessed July 2, 2018, <u>https://www.bop.gov/inmates/custody_and_care/reentry.jsp</u>.

136 U.S. Department Of Justice, Office Of The Inspector General, Audit Division, "The Federal Bureau Of Prisons Inmate Release Preparation And Transitional Reentry Programs," U.S. Department Of Justice, March 2004, <u>https://oig.justice.gov/reports/BOP/a0416/final.pdf</u>.

137 Charles Doyle, "Supervised Release (Parole): An Abbreviated Outline Of Federal Law," Congressional Research Service, March 5, 2015. <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/RS21364.pdf</u>.

138 Charles Doyle, "Supervised Release (Parole): An Abbreviated Outline Of Federal Law," Congressional Research Service, March 5, 2015. <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/RS21364.pdf</u>.

139 "Mandatory Conditions Of Supervised Release Are Set Forth In 18 U.S.C. § 3583(D) And USSG §5D1.3(A). These Mandatory Conditions Include That A Defendant Not Commit Another Offense While On Supervision; Refrain From Unlawful Use Of Controlled Substances And Submit To Drug Testing; Make Restitution To The Victim Of The Offense; And Submit To The Collection Of A DNA Sample, Among Others." (See: Office Of General Counsel, "Supervised Release Primer," U.S. Sentencing Commission, August 2014, <u>https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/</u> files/pdf/training/primers/2014_primer_supervised_release.pdf.)

140 "A Discretionary Supervised Release Condition May Be Imposed If It: (1) Is 'Reasonably Related' To The Statutory Sentencing Factors In 18 U.S.C. §§ 3553(A)(1) And 3553(A)(2)(B) - (D), Which Include The Nature And Circumstances Of The Offense, The History And Characteristics Of The Defendant, The Need To Protect The Public From Further Crimes Of The Defendant, And The Need To Provide Needed Educational Or Vocational Training, Medical Care, Or Other Correctional Treatment; (2) Involves "No Greater Deprivation Of Liberty Than Is Reasonably Necessary" To Serve The Purposes Of Deterrence, Protection Of The Public, And Training And Treatment; 24 And (3) Is Consistent With Any Policy Statements Issued By The Sentencing Commission." (See: Office Of General Counsel, "Supervised Release Primer," U.S. Sentencing Commission, August 2014, <u>https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/training/primers/2014 primer supervised release.pdf.</u>)

141 Robert J. Mcgrath, Georgia Cumming, Joy A. Livingston, And Stephen E. Hoke, "Outcome Of A Treatment Program For Adult Sex Offenders: From Prison To Community," Journal Of Interpersonal Violence 18, No. 1, January 3, 2003, <u>http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0886260502238537</u>; James L. Johnson, "Sex Offenders On Federal Community Supervision: Factors That Influence Revocation," Federal Probation 70, No. 1 (2006) <u>http://www.uscourts.gov/sites/default/files/70_1_3_0.pdf</u>.

142 Lori Whitten, "Court-Mandated Treatment Works As Well As Voluntary," National Institute On Drug Abuse, July 1, 2006, <u>https://archives.drugabuse.gov/news-events/nida-notes/2006/07/court-mandated-treat-ment-works-well-voluntary</u>.

143 Bernadette Pelissier, Susan Wallace, Joyce Ann O'Neil, et al., "Federal Prison Residential Drug Treatment Reduces Substance Use And Arrests After Release," Federal Bureau Of Prisons, Accessed July 6, 2018, <u>https://www.bop.gov/resources/research_projects/published_reports/drug_treat/orepramjalcd.pdf</u>.

144 See, For Example, Doris Layton Mackenzie, What Works In Corrections: Reducing The Criminal Activities Of Offenders And Delinquents (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2006); Elizabeth K. Drake, Steve Aos, And

Marna G. Miller, "Evidence-Based Public Policy Options To Reduce Crime And Criminal Justice Costs: Implications In Washington State," Washington State Institute For Public Policy, 2009, <u>http://www.wsipp.wa.gov/Report-File/1033/Wsipp_Evidence-Based-Public-Policy-Options-to-Reduce-Crime-and-Criminal-Justice-Costs-Implications-in-Washington-State_Full-Report.pdf;</u> R. Karl Hanson, Guy Bourgon, Leslie Helmus, et al., "A Meta-Analysis Of The Effectiveness Of Treatment For Sexual Offenders: Risk, Need, And Responsivity" Canada Department Of Public Safety And Emergency Preparedness, 2009, <u>https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/2009-01trt/2009-01-trt-eng.pdf</u>.

145 Richard P. Seiter And Karen R. Kadela, "Prisoner Reentry: What Works, What Does Not, And What Is Promising," Crime & Delinquency Vol. 49, No. 3, 2003, 360-388, <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?-</u> <u>doi=10.1.1.917.9453&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u>.

146 "Terrorist Release Announcements To Counter Extremist Recidivism Act Or The TRACER Act." 115th Congress, 1st Sess., 2017-2018. <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/2471/text</u>.

147 Olivia Beavers, "US Faces New Challenge With Pending Release Of Terror Convicts," The Hill, September 14, 2018, <u>https://thehill.com/policy/national-security/406631-us-faces-new-challenge-with-pending-release-of-terror-convicts</u>.

148 "Terrorist Release Announcements to Counter Extremist Recidivism Act or the TRACER Act." 115th Congress, 1st sess., 2017-2018. <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/2471/text</u>.

149 Jeremy Travis, "Reflections On The Reentry Movement," Federal Sentencing Reporter, Vol. 20 No. 2, December 2007, 84-87, DOI: 10.1525/Fsr.2007.20.2.84.

150 "Reducing Recidivism: States Deliver Results," Council Of State Governments Justice Center, June 2014, <u>https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/ReducingRecidivism_StatesDeliverResults.pdf</u>.

151 Email Correspondence Between Dr. Marc Sageman And Coauthors In 2018.

152 Online Correspondence Between Heather Coffman And Juncal Fernandez Garayzabal In 2018.

153 A General Equivalency Diploma (GED) Is An Official Document In The US That Is Given To Someone Who Did Not Complete High School But Who Has Instead Passed A Government Exam.

154 Written Correspondence Between Colleen Larose And Coauthors In 2018.

155 Joseph Graffam, Alison J. Shinkfield, And Lesley Hardcastle, "The Perceived Employability Of Ex-Prisoners And Offenders," International Journal Of Offender Therapy And Comparative Criminology 52, No. 6 (December 2008), 673-685, <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.1019.5269&rep=rep1&type=pdf;</u> Priscillia Hunt, Rosanna Smart, Lisa Jonsson, And Flavia Tsang, "Incentivizing Employers To Hire Ex-Offenders: What Policies Are Most Effective?" Rand Corporation, 2018, <u>https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_briefs/RB10003.html</u>.

156 Email Correspondence Between Muhammad Hassan Khalid And Coauthors In 2018.

157 Telephone Correspondence Between Jesse Morton And Mitch Silber In 2018.

158 Terrence McCoy, "Fourteen Years Ago, He Was A Convicted Jihadist. Now He's Fighting Radical Islam Steps From The White House," The Washington Post, July 7, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/so-cial-issues/fourteen-years-ago-he-was-convicted-jihadist-now-hes-fighting-radical-islam-steps-from-the-white-house/2017/07/019a7b18-47aa-11e7-98cd-af64b4fe2dfc_story.html?noredirect=on&utm_term=.61e10d-fc9227.</u>

159 Telephone Correspondence Between An Anonymous Interviewee And Jesse Morton In 2018.

160 Terrence McCoy, "Fourteen Years Ago, He Was A Convicted Jihadist. Now He's Fighting Radical Islam Steps From The White House," The Washington Post, July 7, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/so-cial-issues/fourteen-years-ago-he-was-convicted-jihadist-now-hes-fighting-radical-islam-steps-from-the-white-house/2017/07/07/019a7b18-47aa-11e7-98cd-af64b4fe2dfc_story.html?noredirect=on&utm_term=.61e10d-fc9227.</u>

161 "Action Teams," Religious Freedom Institute, Accessed July 3, 2018, <u>https://www.religiousfreedominstitute.</u> <u>org/overview/</u>.

162 Written Correspondence Between Carlos Bledsoe And Coauthors In 2018.

163 Written Correspondence Between Carlos Bledsoe And Coauthors In 2018.

164 Telephone Correspondence Between Shaker Masri And Coauthors In 2018.

165 "Leader Of "Revolution Muslim" Websites Sentenced For Using Internet To Threaten Jewish Organizations," U.S. Attorney's Office, Eastern District Of Virginia, U.S. Department Of Justice, April 25, 2014, <u>https://www.justice.gov/usao-edva/pr/leader-revolution-muslim-websites-sentenced-using-internet-threaten-jewish</u>.

166 Online Correspondence Between Yousef Al-Khattab And Juncal Fernandez Garayzabal In 2018.

167 "Virginia Man Sentenced To More Than 11 Years For Providing Material Support To ISIL," Department Of Justice Office Of Public Affairs, U.S. Department Of Justice, August 28, 2015, <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/virginia-man-sentenced-more-11-years-providing-material-support-isil</u>.

168 Email Correspondence Between Ali Shukri Amin And Coauthors in 2018.

169 Yasmeen Abutaleb And Kristina Cooke, "A Teen's Turn To Radicalism And The U.S. Safety Net That Failed To Stop It," Reuters, June 6, 2016, <u>https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-extremists-teen/</u>.

170 "Rome Memorandum On Good Practices For Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Violent Extremist Offenders," Global Counterterrorism Forum, Accessed October 30, 2018, 12, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/Portals/1/Documents/Framework%20Documents/A/GCTF-Rome-Memorandum-ENG.pdf</u>.

171 "Rome Memorandum On Good Practices For Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Violent Extremist Offenders," Global Counterterrorism Forum, Accessed October 30, 2018, 12, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/Portals/1/Documents/Framework%20Documents/A/GCTF-Rome-Memorandum-ENG.pdf</u>.

172 Email Correspondence Between Anonymous Participant And Coauthors In 2018.

173 Email Correspondence Between Anonymous Participant And Coauthors In 2018.

174 "The Role Of Family And Pro-Social Relationships In Reducing Recidivism," Corrections Today, August 1, 2012, <u>https://www.highbeam.com/doc/1G1-305747641.html</u>.

175 Email Correspondence Between Muhammad Hassan Khalid And Coauthors In 2018.

176 Adam Goldman, "He Turned On Al Qaeda And Aided The U.S. Now He's On Food Stamps And Needs A Job," The New York Times, March 6, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/06/us/politics/bryant-neal-vinas-terror-ism-cooperation-fbi-witness-protection.html</u>.

177 Email Correspondence Between Bryant Neal Vinas And Coauthors In 2018.

178 Personal Correspondence Between Bryant Neal Vinas And Mitch Silber In 2018.

179 "Who We Are," Parallel Networks, Accessed July 5, 2018, http://pnetworks.org/the-parallel-networks-team/.

180 Mitchell Silber And Bryant Neal Vinas, "Al-Qa`lda's First American Foreign Fighter After 9/11," CTC Sentinel, September 2018, <u>https://ctc.usma.edu/al-qaidas-first-american-foreign-fighter-9-11/</u>.

181 Bryant Neal Vinas and Mitch Silber, "America's First Foreign Fighter For Al Qaeda After 9/11: Bryant Neal Viñas Tells His Story," New America, September 26, 2018, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/international-security/events/</u> <u>americas-first-foreign-fighter-for-al-qaeda-after-911-bryant-neal-vi%C3%B1as-tells-his-story/</u>.

182 Email Correspondence Between Bryant Neal Vinas And Coauthors In 2018.

183 Francis T. Cullen And Paul Gendreau, "Assessing Correctional Rehabilitation: Policy, Practice And Prospects," Criminal Justice 3: 2000, 109-175; J. Stephen Wormith, Richard Althouse, Mark Simpson, et al., "The Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Offenders: The Current Landscape And Some Future Directions For Correctional Psychology." Criminal Justice And Behavior, Vol 34, Issue 7, July 2007, 879 – 892, <u>https://ce-classes.com/examformat/b1e704c8b2bcb7528aaec20e6fd0f2c9.pdf</u>; Doris Layton Mackenzie, "Reentry: Examining What Works In Corrections," Presented At The 16th Annual ICCA Research Conference, 2008.

184 Graeme Wood, The Way Of The Strangers: Encounters With The Islamic State, Random House, 2016; Graeme Wood, "The American Climbing The Ranks Of ISIS," Atlantic, March 2017, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2017/03/the-american-leader-in-the-islamic-state/510872/</u>.

185 "Former Data Technician At Local Internet Hosting Company And Self-Admitted Supporter Of Pro-Jihad Website Sentenced To 34 Months For Attempting To Cause Damage To A Protected Computer," United States Attorney – Northern District Of Texas, U.S. Department Of Justice, August 15, 2006, <u>https://www.justice.gov/archive/usao/txn/PressRel06/georgelas_john_sen_pr.html</u>.

186 "Former Data Technician At Local Internet Hosting Company And Self-Admitted Supporter Of Pro-Jihad Website Sentenced To 34 Months For Attempting To Cause Damage To A Protected Computer," United States Attorney – Northern District Of Texas, U.S. Department Of Justice, August 15, 2006, <u>https://www.justice.gov/archive/usao/txn/PressRel06/georgelas_john_sen_pr.html</u>.

187 Abigail Pesta, "The Convert," Texas Monthly, November 2017, <u>https://features.texasmonthly.com/editorial/</u> <u>the-convert/</u>.

188 Email Correspondence Between Tania Joya And Coauthors In 2018.

189 Email Correspondence Between Tania Joya And Coauthors In 2018.

190 Graeme Wood, "The American Climbing The Ranks Of ISIS," The Atlantic, March 2017, <u>https://www.theatlan-</u> <u>tic.com/magazine/archive/2017/03/the-american-leader-in-the-islamic-state/510872/</u>.

191 "The Federal Bureau Of Prisons' Monitoring Of Mail For High-Risk Inmates: Appendix II: Job Duties Of SIS Positions," Federal Bureau Of Prisons, September 2006, <u>https://oig.justice.gov/reports/BOP/e0609/app2.htm</u>.

192 "Reentry Fact Sheet," Federal Correctional Institution Otisville, New York <u>http://www.nyep.uscourts.gov/reentry/</u> FCI%20Otisville%20Reentry%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf.

193 Kelly Berkell, "Risk Reduction In Terrorism Cases: Sentencing And The Postconviction Environment," Journal For Deradicalization, Winter 2017-18, <u>http://journals.sfu.ca/jd/index.php/jd/article/viewFile/131/108</u>.

194 Humera Khan, "Why Countering Extremism Fails," Foreign Affairs, February 18, 2015, <u>https://www.foreignaf-</u> fairs.com/articles/united-states/2015-02-18/why-countering-extremism-fails.

195 "Global Engagement Center," U.S. Department Of State, Accessed June 30, 2018, https://www.state.gov/r/gec/.

196 "Rehabilitating And Reintegrating Violent Extremist Offenders And Returning Foreign Terrorist Fighters Lessons From Civil Society Actors," Global Center On Cooperative Security, March 27, 2018, <u>https://www.global-center.org/events/rehabilitating-and-reintegrating-violent-extremist-offenders-and-returning-foreign-terrorist-fight-ers-lessons-from-civil-society-actors/.</u>

197 "Resolution 2396 (2017)," U.N. Security Council, December 21, 2017, http://undocs.org/S/RES/2396(2017).

198 Email Correspondence With Mitch Silber In 2018.

199 Sammy Rengel Online Correspondence with Authors, 2018; Ashley Luthern, "National Study Points To Wisconsin Lowering Its Recidivism Rate," Journal Sentinel, June 12, 2014, <u>http://archive.jsonline.com/news/crime/national-study-points-to-wisconsin-lowering-its-recidivism-rate-b99290108z1-262927681.html</u>.

200 Sarah Freeman-Woolpert, "Why Reconciliation And Redemption Are Central To Countering White Supremacy," Waging Non-Violence, January 17, 2018, <u>https://wagingnonviolence.org/2018/01/life-after-hate-sammy-ran-</u> *gel-countering-white-supremacy/*.

201 "Team," Life After Hate, Accessed July 10, 2018, https://www.lifeafterhate.org/team/.

202 Sammy Rengel Online Correspondence with Authors, 2018.

203 Sammy Rengel Online Correspondence with Authors, 2018.

204 "HIPAA: Impacts And Actions By States," National Conference Of State Legislatures, May 2018, <u>http://www.ncsl.org/research/health/hipaa-a-state-related-overview.aspx</u>.

205 "Preventing Radicalisation To Terrorism And Violent Extremism Approaches And Practices," Radicalization Awareness Network, European Commission, 2018, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/networks/radicalisation_awareness_network/ran-best-practices/docs/ran_collection-approaches_and_practices_en.pdf</u>.

206 G. Andersson, P. Cuijpers, P. Carlbring, et al., "Guided Internet-Based Vs. Face-To-Face Cognitive Behavior Therapy For Psychiatric And Somatic Disorders: A Systematic Review And Meta-Analysis," World Psychiatry, October 13, 2014, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25273302</u>.

207 L. A. Kiropoulos, B. Klein, D. W. Austin, et al., "Is Internet-Based CBT For Panic Disorder And Agoraphobia As Effective As Face-To-Face CBT?" Journal Of Anxiety Disorder, January 18, 2008, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18289829</u>.

208 Ananda B. Amstadter, Joshua Broman-Fulks, Heidi Zinzow, et al., "Internet Based Interventions For Traumatic Stress-Related Mental Health Problems: A Review And Suggestion For Future Research," Clinical Psychology Review, April 7, 2009, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2704915/</u>.

209 Jonathan E. Cook And Carol Doyle, "Working Alliance In Online Therapy As Compared To Face-To-Face Therapy: Preliminary Results," Cyberpsychology & Behavior, April 2002, <u>https://www.liebertpub.com/doi/pdf/10.1089</u> /109493102753770480.

210 Michael J. Mallen, David L. Vogel, And Aaron B. Rochlen, "The Practical Aspects Of Online Counseling: Ethics, Training, Technology, And Competency," Sage Journals, November 1, 2005, <u>http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/</u> <u>abs/10.1177/0011000005278625</u>.

211 "Chapter 1: Authority (Probation And Supervised Release Conditions)," United States Courts, Accessed June 28, 2018, <u>http://www.uscourts.gov/services-forms/authority-probation-supervised-release-conditions</u>.

212 "Principles Of Drug Abuse Treatment For Criminal Justice Populations - A Research-Based Guide," National Institute On Drug Abuse, Last Updated April 2014, <u>https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/principles</u>.

213 "Rome Memorandum On Good Practices For Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Violent Extremist Offenders," Global Counterterrorism Forum, 12, Accessed October 30, 2018, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/Portals/1/Documents/Framework%20Documents/A/GCTF-Rome-Memorandum-ENG.pdf</u>.

214 Souad Mekhennet And Joby Warrick, "ISIS Behind Bars," The Washington Post, July 26, 2018, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2018/world/europe-isis-prisons/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.6b07f874bd1a</u>.

215 Rajan Basra And Peter R. Neumann, "Crime As Jihad: Developments In The Crime-Terror Nexus In Europe," CTC Sentinel, October 2017, <u>https://ctc.usma.edu/crime-as-jihad-developments-in-the-crime-terror-nexus-in-europe/</u>.

216 Pamela K. Lattimore, "Prisoner Reentry In The First Decade Of The Twenty-First Century," Victims & Offenders, 5(3):253-267, June 21, 2010, <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/15564886.2010.485907</u>.

217 "Rome Memorandum On Good Practices For Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Violent Extremist Offenders," Global Counterterrorism Forum, Accessed October 30, 2018, 9-10, <u>https://www.thegctf.org/Portals/1/Documents/Framework%20Documents/A/GCTF-Rome-Memorandum-ENG.pdf</u>.

218 Email Correspondence Between Dr. Douglass Weeks And Coauthors In 2018.

219 Pete Simi, Kathleen Blee, Matthew Demichele, And Steven Windisch, "Addicted To Hate: Identity Residual Among Former White Supremacists," American Sociological Review, August 29, 2017, http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0003122417728719.

220 H.K. Knudsen, L.J. Ducharme, And P.M. Roman, "Counselor Emotional Exhaustion And Turnover Intention In Therapeutic Communities," Journal Of Substance Abuse Treatment, July 13, 2006, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16919745</u>.

221 H.K. Knudsen, L.J. Ducharme, And P.M. Roman, "Counselor Emotional Exhaustion And Turnover Intention In Therapeutic Communities," Journal Of Substance Abuse Treatment, July 13, 2006, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16919745</u>.

222 Stefanie Mitchell, "Deradicalization: Using Triggers For The Development Of A US Program," Journal For Deradicalization, Winter 2016/17, <u>http://journals.sfu.ca/jd/index.php/jd/article/view/74/67</u>.

223 "Strategic Implementation Plan For Empowering Local Communities To Prevent Violent Extremism," Executive Office Of The President Of The United States, May 2011, <u>https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/</u> <u>sip-final.pdf</u>.

224 "Countering Violent Extremism: Actions Needed To Define Strategy And Assess Progress Of Federal Efforts," U.S. Government Accountability Office, April 2017, <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/690/683984.pdf</u>.

225 Pete Simi, Kathleen Blee, Matthew Demichele, And Steven Windisch, "Addicted To Hate: Identity Residual Among Former White Supremacists," American Sociological Review, August 29, 2017, http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0003122417728719.

226 Angel Rabasa, Stacie L. Pettyjohn, Jeremy J. Ghez, And Christopher Boucek, "Deradicalizing Islamist Extremists," RAND Corporation, 2010, <u>http://www.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a534160.pdf</u>.

227 Malkanthi Hettiarachchi, "Rehabilitation To Deradicalise Detainees And Inmates: A Counter-Terrorism Strategy,"Journal Of Policing, Intelligence And Counter Terrorism, June 5, 2018, <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/18335330.2018.1476774</u>.

228 Charles Mink, "It's About The Group, Not God: Social Causes And Cures For Terrorism," Journal For Deradicalization, Winter 2015/16, <u>http://journals.sfu.ca/jd/index.php/jd/article/view/35</u>.

229 Arie W. Kruglanski And Edward Ohehek, "The Role Of The Quest For Personal Significance In Motivating Terrorism," Iowa State University, 2009, <u>https://public.psych.iastate.edu/caa/classes/487Readings/KruglanskiOre-hek2011.pdf</u>.

230 "Episode 03: Scott Atran - Sacred Values," YouTube, 6:26, Posted By "Fuuse," June 28, 2018, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hWLUbHPggKI</u>.

231 Scott Atran And Robert Axelrod, "Reframing Sacred Values," Negotiation Journal, January 24, 2015, <u>https://www.radicalisationresearch.org/research/reframing-sacred-values/</u>.

232 John Horgan And Mary Beth Altier, "The Future Of Terrorist De-Radicalization Programs," Georgetown Journal Of International Affairs, Summer/Fall 2012, <u>https://www.academia.edu/3882144/The Future of Terrorist De-Rad-icalization Programs?auto=download</u>.

233 Patricia J. Rogers, "Using Programme Theory To Evaluate Complicated And Complex Aspects Of Interventions," SAGE Publications, 2008, Vol 14(1): 29 – 48, <u>http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/1356389007084674.</u> 234 Email Correspondence Between Jessica Stern And Coauthors In 2018.

234 Email Correspondence Between Jessica Stern And Coauthors In 2018.

235 Allard R. Feddes And Marcello Gallucci, "A Literature Review On Methodology Used In Evaluating Effects Of Preventive And De-Radicalisation Interventions," Journal For Deradicalization, Winter 2015/16, <u>http://journals.sfu.</u> ca/jd/index.php/jd/article/view/33.

236 Geoff Wong, Trish Greenhalgh, Gill Westhorp, et al., "RAMESES Publication Standards: Realist Syntheses," BMC Medicine, January 29, 2013, <u>https://bmcmedicine.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/1741-7015-11-21</u>.

237 Tinka Veldhuis, "Designing Rehabilitation And Reintegration Programmes For Violent Extremist Offenders: A Realist Approach," International Centre For Counter-Terrorism – The Hague, March 2, 2012, <u>https://icct.nl/publication/designing-rehabilitation-and-reintegration-programmes-for-violent-extremist-offenders-a-realist-approach/.</u>

238 Tinka Veldhuis, "Designing Rehabilitation And Reintegration Programmes For Violent Extremist Offenders: A Realist Approach," International Center For Counter-Terrorism – The Hague, March 2, 2012, <u>https://icct.nl/publication/designing-rehabilitation-and-reintegration-programmes-for-violent-extremist-offenders-a-realist-approach/.</u>

239 Amy-Jane Gielen, "Countering Violent Extremism: A Realist Review For Assessing What Works, For Whom, In What Circumstances, And How?" Terrorism And Political Violence, May 3, 2017, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09546553.2017.1313736. **240** Amy-Jane Gielen, "Supporting Families Of Foreign Fighters. A Realistic Approach For Measuring The Effectiveness," Journal For Deradicalization, No. 2, Spring 2015, <u>http://journals.sfu.ca/jd/index.php/jd/article/view/10/10</u>.

241 Tinka Veldhuis, "Designing Rehabilitation And Reintegration Programmes For Violent Extremist Offenders: A Realist Approach," International Center For Counter-Terrorism – The Hague, March 2,
2012, <u>https://icct.nl/publication/designing-rehabilitation-and-reintegration-programmes-for-violent-extremist-of-fenders-a-realist-approach/</u>.

242 Huey-Tsyh Chen And Peter H. Rossi, "Issues In The Theory-Driven Perspective," Evaluation And Program Planning Vol. 12, No. 4 (1989) 299–306, <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0149718989900463</u>.

243 Tinka Veldhuis, "Prisoner Radicalization and Terrorism Detention Policy: Institutionalized Fear or Evidence-Based Policy Making?" Routledge, 2016, 152, <u>https://www.routledge.com/Prisoner-Radicalization-and-Terrorism-Detention-Policy-Institutionalized/Veldhuis-Lindenberg-Gordijn-Veenstra/p/book/9781138917194.</u>

244 Katherine L. Salter And Anita Kothari, "Using Realist Evaluation To Open The Black Box Of Knowledge Translation: A State-Of-The-Art Review," Implementation Science 9, No. 115 (2014) 1-14, <u>https://implementationscience.biomedcentral.com/track/pdf/10.1186/s13012-014-0115-y</u>.

245 Mark W. Lipsey And John A. Pollard, "Driving Toward Theory In Program Evaluation: More Models To Choose From," Evaluation And Program Planning. Vol. 12, No. 4, 1989 317–328, <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0149718989900487</u>.

246 Ray Pawson And Nick Tilley, Realistic Evaluation, Sage, 1997, 36-37.

247 John Horgan, "What Makes A Terrorist Stop Being A Terrorist?" Journal Of Deradicalization, Winter 2014/15, <u>http://journals.sfu.ca/jd/index.php/jd/article/view/1/1</u>.

248 Benjamin Musset, "A Look At Anti-Radicalization Programs In Canada," NATO Association Of Canada, October 24, 2017, <u>http://natoassociation.ca/a-look-at-anti-radicalization-programs-in-canada/</u>.

249 Yvonne Stys And Steve Michel, "Examining The Needs And Motivations Of Canada's Federally Incarcerated Radicalized Offenders," Correctional Service Of Canada, March 2014, <u>http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2016/scc-csc/PS83-3-344-eng.pdf</u>.

250 Lizzie Dearden, "UK Police Make Record 412 Terrorism-Related Arrests In 2017, Home Office Figures Show," The Independent, March 8, 2018, <u>https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/crime/terrorism-arrests-uk-2017-re-</u> cord-home-office-parsons-green-police-westminster-london-bridge-a8245396.html.

251 "Terrorism Offences: Definitive Guideline," U.K. Sentencing Council, 2018, <u>https://www.sentencingcouncil.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/Terrorism-Offences_Definitive-guideline_WEB.pdf</u>.

252 Jamie Grierson And Caeliann Barr, "Police Facing Surge In Extremists Released From Jail, Analysis Finds," The Guardian, June 3, 2018. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/jun/03/surge-in-terrorists-eligible-for-pa-role-poses-threat-to-uk-security</u>.

253 "CONTEST The United Kingdom's Strategy For Countering Terrorism," Her Majesty's Government, June 2018, <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/716907/140</u> <u>618 CCS207 CCS0218929798-1 CONTEST 3.0 WEB.pdf</u>.

254 "Review Of Australia's Counter-Terrorism Machinery," Australian Government – Department Of The Prime Minister And The Cabinet, January 2015. <u>https://www.pmc.gov.au/sites/default/files/publications/190215_CT_Review_0.pdf</u>.

255 Clarke Jones, "Is Australia Fooling Itself On Countering Violent Extremism?" Asia & The Pacific Policy Society, April 5, 2018, <u>https://www.policyforum.net/australia-fooling-countering-violent-extremism</u>.

256 "« Prévenir Pour Protéger » Plan National De Prévention De La Radicalization," Gouvernement De La République Française, February 23, 2018, <u>https://www.gouvernement.fr/sites/default/files/contenu/piece-jointe/2018/02</u>/2018-02-23-cipdr-radicalisation.pdf.

257 Bart Schuurman And Edwin Bakker, "Reintegrating Jihadist Extremists: Evaluating A Dutch Initiative, 2013–2014," Behavioral Sciences Of Terrorism And Political Aggression, 8, No. 1, 2015, 66-85.

258 "Dirk Over De Aanpak Van Terreurverdachten," Reclassering Nederland, Aanpak Terreurverdachten, Accessed July 8, 2018, <u>http://jaarverslag.reclassering.nl/2015/jaarverslag/dirk-over-de-aanpak-van-terreurverdachten/</u>.

259 "Nationale Contraterrorismestrategie 2016-2020," National Coordinator For Security And Terrorism (NCTV), 2016, <u>https://www.nctv.nl/binaries/CT-strategie%202016-2020_tcm31-80007.pdf</u>.

260 Gilles De Kerchove, Jacob Bundsgaard, Doug Stone, And Matthew Levitt, "Rehabilitation And Reintegration Of Returning Foreign Terrorist Fighters," Washington Institute For Near East Policy, February 23, 2015, <u>https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/rehabilitation-and-reintegration-of-returning-foreign-terrorist-fighters</u>.

261 Preben Bertelsen, "Danish Preventive Measures And De-Radicalization Strategies: The Aarhus Model," Adenauer-Stiftung, January 2015, <u>http://psy.au.dk/fileadmin/Psykologi/Forskning/Preben Bertelsen/Avisartikler</u> radikalisering/Panorama.pdf.

262 Sören Billing, "Denmark's Jihadist Rehab: School, Sport And Islam," The Local, December 3, 2014, <u>https://www.thelocal.dk/20141203/denmarks-jihadist-rehab-homework-football-and-islam</u>; John Beck, "Denmark's 'Jihadist Rehab' Center Offers Counseling Rather Than Jail Time," Vice News, February 16, 2015, <u>https://news.vice.com/article/denmarks-jihadist-rehab-center-offers-counseling-rather-than-jail-time</u>.

263 Camille Schyns And Andreas Müllerleile, "How To Prevent Violent Extremism And Radicalisation?" European Institute For Peace, Accessed July 10, 2018, <u>http://www.eip.org/en/news-events/how-prevent-violent-extremism</u> <u>-and-radicalisation</u>.

